



Det här verket är upphovrättskyddat enligt *Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk*. Det har digitaliserats med stöd av Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, för forskningsändamål, och får inte spridas vidare till allmänheten utan upphovsrättsinehavarens medgivande.

Alla tryckta texter är OCR-tolkade till maskinläsbar text. Det betyder att du kan söka och kopiera texten från dokumentet. Vissa äldre dokument med dåligt tryck kan vara svåra att OCR-tolka korrekt vilket medför att den OCR-tolkade texten kan innehålla fel och därför bör man visuellt jämföra med verkets bilder för att avgöra vad som är riktigt.

This work is protected by Swedish Copyright Law (*Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk)*. It has been digitized with support of Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, for scientific purpose, and may no be dissiminated to the public without consent of the copyright holder.

All printed texts have been OCR-processed and converted to machine readable text. This means that you can search and copy text from the document. Some early printed books are hard to OCR-process correctly and the text may contain errors, so one should always visually compare it with the images to determine what is correct.



GÖTEBORGS UNIVERSITET



# **Spirodynamics**

**GÖTEBORGS UNIVERSITETSBIBLIOTEK** 

New methods for continuous monitoring of respiratory mechanics in ventilator-treated patients



by Sigurbergur Kárason



Göteborg 2000



Biomedicinska biblioteket

diss 00.451

#### **Spirodynamics**

#### New methods for continuous monitoring of

#### respiratory mechanics in ventilator-treated patients

#### Akademisk Avhandling

Som för avläggande av medicine doktorexamen vid Göteborgs Universitet kommer att offentligen försvaras i Sahlgrenska Universitetssjukhusets aula, fredagen den 15 september 2000, kl 09.00

av

#### Sigurbergur Kárason, leg. läkare

#### **Fakultetsopponent:**

Professor Göran Hedenstierna, Institutionen för medicinska vetenskaper, Klinisk fysiologi, Akademiska sjukhuset, Uppsala

Avhandlingen baseras på följande delarbeten

- Karason S, Karlsen KL, Lundin S, Stenqvist O.
  A simplified method for separate measurements of lung and chest wall mechanics in ventilator-treated patients.
  Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 1999: 43: 308-315.
- II Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Wiklund J, Stenqvist O. Evaluation of pressure/volume loops based on intratracheal pressure measurements during dynamic conditions. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2000: 44: 571-577.
- III Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Wiklund J, Stenqvist O. A new method for non-invasive, manoeuvre-free determination of "static" pressurevolume curves during dynamic/therapeutic mechanical ventilation. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2000: 44: 578-585.
- IV Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Wiklund J, Stenqvist O. Direct tracheal airway pressure measurements, essential for accurate and safe monitoring of dynamic respiratory mechanics. A laboratory study. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand: In press
- Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Stenqvist O.
  Manoeuvre-free, on-line, "static" respiratory system, lung and chest wall mechanics during on-going ventilatory treatment. 2000: Submitted for publication.

#### Spirodynamics, new methods for continuous monitoring of respiratory mechanics in ventilator-treated patients

Sigurbergur Kárason

Institute of Surgical Sciences, Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive care, Göteborg University, Sahlgrenska University Hospital, S – 413 45 Sweden

Abstract of thesis defended 15th September 2000

**Introduction:** Ventilator treatment is often life-saving but has the inherent risk of causing damage to lung tissues. Overdistension and repetitive collapsing/opening of alveoli should be avoided. Monitoring of respiratory mechanics has a central role in accomplishing this. Methods used today to identify pressure/volume (P/V) curves are based on static/semistatic methods that necessitate a change of ventilator settings and have mainly been used as research tools. The aim of this thesis was to develop clinically applicable methods for continuous and thorough monitoring of respiratory mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment.

**Methods:** Studies were performed in a lung model and in patients. The use of catheters for measurement of oesophageal and tracheal pressures was evaluated. The dynostatic algorithm was created and validated for calculation of alveolar P/V-curves during dynamic conditions. The algorithm analyses pressure and flow at isovolume levels on the inspiratory and expiratory limbs of a tracheal P/V-loop, for every sample during the breath, assuming that the inspiratory and expiratory resistances are equal. Respiratory mechanics in 10 patients with acute lung injury were studied at different PEEP and tidal volume levels using this method.

**Results:** A double-lumen, liquid-filled stomach tube measures oesophageal pressure reliably when positioned accurately. Direct measurements of tracheal pressures are a necessity for monitoring of respiratory mechanics and can be achieved by inserting an end-hole catheter through the endotracheal tube lumen, positioning its tip within 2 cm from the tip of the tube. The dynostatic method is highly reliable when the ratio between inspiratory and expiratory resistances is between 2.3:1 and 1:2.3. Respiratory mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment showed a high individual variability but good reproducibility. Within each breath, volume-dependent compliance decreased successively through the initial, middle and final parts of the P/V-curve. This pattern became more prominent with increased PEEP and tidal volume levels, indicating increased overdistension.

**Conclusions:** The monitoring concept presented provides a safe, accurate and continuous method of monitoring of respiratory mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment.

**Keywords:** Monitoring, Respiratory mechanics, Mechanical ventilation, Compliance, Alveolar pressure, Dynostatic algorithm, ALI, ARDS, Model, Human.

ISBN 91-628-4349-4

## **Spirodynamics**

New methods for continuous monitoring of respiratory mechanics in ventilator-treated patients

## by Sigurbergur Kárason



From the Institute of Surgical Sciences, the Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive Care, Sahlgrenska University Hospital, Göteborg University, Göteborg, Sweden

Göteborg 2000



۱

BIOMEDICINSKA BIBLIOTEKET

×

#### Spirodynamics, new methods for continuous monitoring of respiratory mechanics in ventilator-treated patients

Sigurbergur Kárason

Institute of Surgical Sciences, Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive care, Göteborg University, Sahlgrenska University Hospital, S – 413 45 Sweden

Abstract of thesis defended 15th September 2000

**Introduction:** Ventilator treatment is often life-saving but has the inherent risk of causing damage to lung tissues. Overdistension and repetitive collapsing/opening of alveoli should be avoided. Monitoring of respiratory mechanics has a central role in accomplishing this. Methods used today to identify pressure/volume (P/V) curves are based on static/semistatic methods that necessitate a change of ventilator settings and have mainly been used as research tools. The aim of this thesis was to develop clinically applicable methods for continuous and thorough monitoring of respiratory mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment.

**Methods:** Studies were performed in a lung model and in patients. The use of catheters for measurement of oesophageal and tracheal pressures was evaluated. The dynostatic algorithm was created and validated for calculation of alveolar P/V-curves during dynamic conditions. The algorithm analyses pressure and flow at isovolume levels on the inspiratory and expiratory limbs of a tracheal P/V-loop, for every sample during the breath, assuming that the inspiratory and expiratory resistances are equal. Respiratory mechanics in 10 patients with acute lung injury were studied at different PEEP and tidal volume levels using this method.

**Results:** A double-lumen, liquid-filled stomach tube measures oesophageal pressure reliably when positioned accurately. Direct measurements of tracheal pressures are a necessity for monitoring of respiratory mechanics and can be achieved by inserting an end-hole catheter through the endotracheal tube lumen, positioning its tip within 2 cm from the tip of the tube. The dynostatic method is highly reliable when the ratio between inspiratory and expiratory resistances is between 2.3:1 and 1:2.3. Respiratory mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment showed a high individual variability but good reproducibility. Within each breath, volume-dependent compliance decreased successively through the initial, middle and final parts of the P/V-curve. This pattern became more prominent with increased PEEP and tidal volume levels, indicating increased overdistension.

**Conclusions:** The monitoring concept presented provides a safe, accurate and continuous method of monitoring of respiratory mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment.

Keywords: Monitoring, Respiratory mechanics, Mechanical ventilation, Compliance, Alveolar pressure, Dynostatic algorithm, ALI, ARDS, Model, Human.

ISBN 91-628-4349-4

## **List of Papers**

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I Karason S, Karlsen KL, Lundin S, Stenqvist O.
  A simplified method for separate measurements of lung and chest wall mechanics in ventilator-treated patients.
  Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 1999: 43: 308-315.
- II Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Wiklund J, Stenqvist O. Evaluation of pressure/volume loops based on intratracheal pressure measurements during dynamic conditions. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2000: 44: 571-577.
- III Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Wiklund J, Stenqvist O. A new method for non-invasive, manoeuvre-free determination of "static" pressure-volume curves during dynamic/therapeutic mechanical ventilation. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2000: 44: 578-585.
- IV Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Wiklund J, Stenqvist O. Direct tracheal airway pressure measurements, essential for accurate and safe monitoring of dynamic respiratory mechanics. A laboratory study. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand: In press
- V Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Stenqvist O.
  Manoeuvre-free, on-line, "static" respiratory system, lung and chest wall mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment. Submitted for publication.

## Contents

LIST OF PAPERS	4
CONTENTS	5
ABBREVIATIONS	8
PROLOGUE	11
INTRODUCTION	12
HISTORICAL BACKGROUND	12
Measurements of pressure, volume and flow	12
Endotracheal tubes, tracheostomy and intubation	13
Ventilators	
VENTILATOR-INDUCED LUNG INJURY	
Oxygen toxicity	
Baro/Volutrauma	
Atelectrauma	
Biotrauma	
Lung-protective ventilator strategy	
ACUTE LUNG INJURY AND ACUTE RESPIRATORY DISTRESS SYNDROME	
Definition	
Epidemiology	
Pathology	
Treatment	
MONITORING PRESSURE/VOLUME RELATIONSHIPS IN THE RESPIRATORY SYSTEM	
Static and semistatic methods.	
Step-by-step and occlusion methods	28
The super syringe method	28
Flow interruption during a single breath	
Multiple occlusions at different tidal volumes	
The PEEP-wave technique	
Constant flow inflation	
Normal flow range	
Low flow inflation	31
AIRWAY RESISTANCE	
Effective resistance	

Inspiratory resistance	
Expiratory resistance:	
How is Mechanical Ventilation Employed in the ICU?	
AIMS OF THE THESIS	
SUBJECTS AND METHODS	
PATIENTS	
Equipment	40
STATISTICS	42
SUMMARY OF PAPERS	43
Paper I	43
Aim	43
Methods	
Results	43
Conclusions	44
Paper II:	45
Aim	
Methods	45
Results	46
Conclusions	
Paper III	49
Aim	49
Methods	49
Results	51
Conclusions	
Paper IV:	55
Aim	55
Method	55
Results	56
Conclusions	59
Paper V	60
Aim	60
Methods:	60
Results	
Conclusions	65
DISCUSSION	66
AIRWAY PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS	
THE USE OF DYNAMIC PRESSURE/VOLUME LOOPS	68

CALCULATION OF ALVEOLAR PRESSURE – THE DYNOSTATIC ALGORITHM	69
PARTITIONING OF THE RESPIRATORY SYSTEM – THE CHEST WALL AND LUNG	71
INTEGRATION OF MONITORING METHODS - ON-LINE RESPIRATORY MECHANICS OF THE	З
TOTAL RESPIRATORY SYSTEM, CHEST WALL AND LUNG	73
DYNAMIC VERSUS STATIC/SEMISTATIC MEASUREMENTS OF ALVEOLAR PRESSURE	74
CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS	76
GENERAL CONCLUSIONS	77
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	78
REFERENCES	79
ORIGINAL PAPERS	96

## Abbreviations

ACV	Assisted/Controlled	P/V-loop	Pressure/volume loop
	ventilation	PaCO <sub>2</sub>	Arterial carbondioxid tension
ALFI	Automatic low flow inflation	PaO <sub>2</sub>	Arterial oxygen tension
ALI	Acute lung injury	PC	Pressure controlled
ARDS	Acute respiratory distress	$P_{dyn}$	Dynostatic pressure
	syndrome	PEEP	Positive end-expiratory
ECMO	Extracorporal membrane		pressure
	oxygenation	$P_{exp}$	Expiratory pressure
EI-Plat	End-inspiratory plateau	Pinsp	Inspiratory pressure
	pressure	PIP	Peak inspiratory pressure
ETT	Endotracheal tube	PSV	Pressure support ventilation
V <sub>exp</sub>	Expiratory flow	$R_{exp}$	Expiratory resistance
FiO2	Fraction of inspired oxygen	Rinsp	Inspiratory resistance
FRC	Functional residual capacity	RR	Respiratory rate
V insp	Inspiratory flow	SVC	Single value compliance
LIP	Lower inflection point	TV	Tidal volume
LIS	Lung injury score	UIP	Upper inflection point
MAP	Mean airway pressure	VC	Volume controlled
MV	Minute ventilation	VDC	Volume dependent
ns	statistically non significant		compliance
D/M curve	Pressure/volume curve		

....physiologists, clinicians and industry must develop a standardised procedure to obtain measurements of the P-V curve easily at the bedside. This procedure must be (a) simple, (b) rapid and safe, and (c) provide reproducible information on how to set ventilator settings....

> VM Ranieri and AS Slutsky Editorial in Intensive Care Medicine 1999 Vol 25, pages 1040-1043



### Prologue

The cover of the book shows two pages from a  $17^{th}$  century Icelandic grimoire, known as the "Galdrabók", that illustrate magical symbols to produce sleep in man.

The history of the "Galdrabók" is unclear but it appears to have been smuggled out of Iceland in the mid 17<sup>th</sup> century and then bought by a Swedish scholar, JG Sparvenfeldt, in Copenhagen in 1682. Ever since then the book has been kept in Sweden and is now preserved at the Antikvariska - Topografiska Arkivet in Stockholm. The text that follows the symbols says:

Ef þú vilt svæfa mann þá rist þessa stafi á elri og lát undir höfuð honum og mun hann víst sofa þar til þú tekur í burt...

If you want to put a man to sleep, then carve these letters on birch and put it under his head and he will surely sleep until you remove it...

Most of the witchcraft in 17<sup>th</sup> century Iceland involved runes arranged according to complex rules. A "Svefnþorn" or sleep thorn, as these particular symbols are called, is an old magical element with a mythological connection to the relationship between Óðinn and the valykyrie Sigurdrífa. Óðinn put Sigurdrífa to sleep by pricking her with such a thorn and she did not wake up until Sigurd, the slayer of Fafner, rode over fire and cut up her armour.

The wish to rule over sleep has followed mankind for a long time. We have come quite along way in that quest but various concerns have arisen during the journey. This thesis deals with one of them.

Based on the book: Galdur á brennuöld, Reykjavík, Storð, 1996 by Docent Matthías Viðar Sæmundsson, and information on his home site www.hi.is/~mattsam/index.htm, with permission. Copies of the "Galdrabók" published with permission from Antikvariska - Topografiska Arkivet Stockholm, Sweden.

## Introduction

Mechanical ventilation is a life-saving feature in the treatment of critically ill patients. Its main purpose is to alleviate the work of breathing and gain time while waiting for resolution of the underlying disease. It has been established, however, that ventilatory treatment may harm the lung and affect mortality [1]. Monitoring of respiratory mechanics has been suggested to identify the most appropriate ventilator support and to decrease the risk of ventilator-induced lung injury [2-5]. Yet respiratory mechanics are rarely assessed thoroughly in ventilator treated patients. The reason for this is that methods for measurement of respiratory mechanics have been time consuming and cumbersome and thus of limited use in clinical practice. The need for an easy, accurate and precise method to monitor respiratory mechanics bedside has been pointed out [6].

#### Historical Background

#### Measurements of pressure, volume and flow

The modern era of measuring respiratory mechanics is considered to have begun with the work of James Carson, a Scottish physician. In 1817 he measured lung elasticity by attaching a water manometer to the trachea of recently killed animals and observed the increase in pressure on opening the thorax. Frans Cornelius Donders published a similar experiment in 1853 using a mercury manometer and human cadavers and attributed the rise in pressure to elastic retraction of lung tissue [7].

In 1844 John Hutchison introduced the spirometer, which facilitated the measurement of vital capacity and other lung volumes, and in 1925 Alfred Fleisch introduced a flowmeter for continuous measurement of inspired and expired air flow [7].

Between 1915 and 1925, Fritz Rohrer, together with his pupils, Karl Wirz and Kurt von Neergaard, carried out studies regarding resistance to flow in the airways, described the static pressure/volume (P/V) characteristics of the respiratory system and calculated work of breathing. Neergaard also described the influence of surface tension on respiratory mechanics. Rohrer's work went largely unnoticed until rediscovered by Wallace Fenn, Hermann Rahn and Arthur Otis in 1946. The work of Neergaard was also rediscovered by Edward P. Radford in 1954 [7,8].

Carl Ludwig, in 1847, was the first to report measurements of intrapleural pressures in living animals, employing a water-filled tube capped with a rubber balloon, positioned in the pleural space, connected to a mercury manometer. In 1878 Luciani, acting on a suggestion from Ceradini, put a tube down into the oesophagus and recorded pressure changes. His tube had numerous holes near the lower end and was sometimes covered with a rubber balloon. However, this method was not applied in humans until 70 years later, when Buytendijk published his thesis in 1949 using an air-filled balloon for oesophageal pressure measurements [9]. In 1952 Dorhorst and Leathart described measurement of oesophageal pressure with a water-filled narrow polyethylene catheter [10].

#### Endotracheal tubes, tracheostomy and intubation

After general anaesthesia was introduced in 1846, methods to safeguard the airway during operation, especially head and neck operations, became necessary. Gags and tongue depressors of different kinds were produced but were not protective for the larynx. In 1871 Trendelenburg introduced a new technique with a tracheostomy and insertion of a tube which was surrounded by an inflatable cuff. As time passed, this cuff was forgotten but reinvented in 1893 by Eisenmenger, who added a pilot balloon to the cuff inflation line in order to see if the cuff was inflated. The inflatable cuff still went unrecognised and was rediscovered again by Dorrance in 1910 and yet again by Guedel and Waters in 1928 [11,12].

Blind, oral, tactile intubation is an old method, although it was very seldom used before the development of anaesthesia and probably mostly for resuscitation purposes. The first man to intubate the larynx for anaesthetic purposes is thought to have been Sir William Macewen,

who did this in 1878, but he did not make any attempts to spread the method. The man who established intubation and made it widely known was Joseph O'Dwyer, who started to use the method in patients with diphtheria in 1882. His tubes were short and straight and various types of straight tubes were soon on the market. They needed a curved introducer, which was then detached, leaving the tube in place [11].

In the early 1920s Magill and Rowbotham introduced a method for blind nasal intubation. A curved tube was necessary to obtain entry into the larynx and this was found in a shop selling rubber tubing. The tubing was delivered in coils and when pieces of suitable length were cut they remained curved [11].

In 1913 Chevalier Jackson developed a laryngoscope similar to those used today, allowing direct visualisation of the larynx and thereby making it much easier to insert an endotracheal tube. The Macintosh laryngoscope, which is used world wide, was presented in 1943 [11].

#### Ventilators

Positive pressure ventilation came into use surprisingly late in both anaesthesia and the treatment of critically ill patients. Rhythmic ventilation of the lungs of a pig had been done by Vesalius in 1543, Robert Hook did the same in a dog in 1667, physiologists during the 19<sup>th</sup> century used both bellows and pumps for rhythmic artificial ventilation in animals and in 1892 O'Dwyer described the use of positive pressure ventilation. In 1899 Rudolph Matas found it curious that the profession had failed to apply this simple method earlier and in 1902 he described an air-pump combined with a modified O'Dwyer tube for this purpose [13].

In the beginning of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, Sauerbruch described the use of negative pressure chambers to perform operations in, thereby keeping the lungs of the patient inflated. Such chambers were established at many medical centres in Europe and the USA. In the 1920s Philip Drinker developed the total-body or tank type respirator, which became known as the "iron lung", based on negative pressure ventilation. The "cuirass respirator" using negative pressure was also presented. For decades afterwards, negative pressure was the method of

choice for long-term artificial respiration. However, in the operating theatre first constant airflow and then rhythmic inflation gradually replaced the negative pressure chambers [13].

This was the situation in 1952 when the polio epidemic broke out in Copenhagen. Because of the large number of patients and failure of established treatment with mortality rates of 90%, an anaesthesiologist, Bjørn Ibsen, was consulted at the Blegdamhospital. He recognised the symptoms of the patients as CO<sub>2</sub> accumulation and respiratory acidosis, indicating that the negative pressure ventilators were insufficient. Ibsen had previously been working experimentally with an apparatus, the Brinkman Carbovisor, to measure carbon dioxide continuously in expired air. He proposed treatment with manual intermittent positive pressure ventilation through a tracheostomy tube with an inflatable cuff. He demonstrated the use of the method on a patient by monitoring the CO<sub>2</sub> content continuously with the Carbovisor and the oxygen saturation using a Millikan Oximeter. Blood samples taken by one of the doctors at the hospital, Paul Astrup, showed normalisation of "total CO<sub>2</sub> in plasma" after institution of positive pressure ventilation. Astrup then contacted Radiometer A/S in Copenhagen, a firm that had recently developed a pH electrode, and the next day he was able to measure pH in blood directly using this new electrode. This new treatment reduced the mortality to 25% but needed much personnel for the manual ventilation 24 hours a day. This led to a rapid increase in the development and use of ventilators. In the autumn of 1952 the volume-regulated ventilator developed by the Swedish physician Carl-Gunnar Engström was successfully tested in Blegdamshospital. The polio epidemic in Copenhagen led to acceleration of developments that had already started and created new lines of research [14].

The development of clinical laboratory medicine became of central importance in the prolonged care of patients during artificial ventilation. Paul Astrup, together with Radiometer A/S, designed an apparatus for blood gas analysis and developed new parameters like "base excess" and "standard bicarbonate" to increase insight into the acid-base equilibrium in blood [14].

It was soon realised that the new volume-regulated ventilators could be used for patients with varying causes of acute or chronic respiratory insufficiency, including barbiturate intoxication, postoperative pulmonary insufficiency, skull trauma and brain tumours. This encouraged the development of intensive care units in Scandinavia in close collaboration with

anaesthesiologists. The development in other countries was also rapid and as early as 1953 there were a number of different types of ventilators on the market [14].

Since then more and more sophisticated ventilators and ventilatory modes have become available on the market. However, it is still difficult for physicians to select the most appropriate way of providing ventilatory support to patients and which parameters should be used as guidance for that purpose, especially since it is now widely accepted that the lung tissue can be injured by mechanical ventilation and cause deterioration of critically ill patients [15].

#### Ventilator-Induced Lung Injury

Various complications of ventilator therapy were soon recognised, air-leaks being one of them, indicating direct injury to the lung tissue [16-19]. However, only very recently was it recognised that more subtle physiological and morphological changes can occur in lung tissues during mechanical ventilation and that these may lead to multiorgan failure via inflammatory mediators and translocation of bacteria [20-24] and even affect mortality [1,25]. The alveoli are the main victim of ventilator-induced lung injury (VILI), with increased endothelial and epithelial permeability and ultrastructural damage [15,26]. The causes of this iatrogenic lung injury are considered to be a high inspired oxygen fraction, high pressures and volumes, tidal collapse and reinflation of alveoli and increased capillary permeability and induction of local and systemic inflammatory processes.

#### **Oxygen toxicity**

Normobaric oxygen toxicity is well described in all animal species. The susceptibility varies with age and strains, however, and primates appear to have higher resistance. Oxygen free radicals play a key role in the pathophysiology of oxygen toxicity and the pulmonary capillary endothelium seems to be their primary target. The threshold for pulmonary oxygen toxicity in humans is unknown. Prolonged high oxygen exposure in normal humans is reported to induce cough, shortness of breath, decreased vital capacity and increased alveolar-capillary permeability. In patients with previous lung injury, this threshold is even more difficult to

define, as pathological pulmonary lesions might result from hyperoxia or the primary lung insult. Lung injury and previous exposure to high oxygen concentrations might also prime the specific defence systems against oxygen free radicals. Situations with decreased diffusion capacity of the blood-gas barrier might also be protective for the capillary endothelium as they produce low oxygen pressure in the vascular compartment [27,28]. There are several reports of a favourable outcome in patients after prolonged oxygen exposure [27] and it has even been stated that there is no evidence that a high fraction of inspired oxygen is dangerous in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) [29].

#### **Baro/Volutrauma**

Traditional ventilatory strategies have evolved from anaesthetic practice, where the lungs are usually healthy and have normal elasticity. These have included supranormal tidal volumes of 10 - 15 mL/kg body weight to prevent microatelectases (the resting tidal volume is 6 - 7 mL/kg), respiratory rate adjusted to normalise pH and/or PaCO<sub>2</sub> and sufficient positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) to achieve acceptable oxygen delivery at nontoxic concentrations of inspired oxygen. This high tidal volume, normoxic and normocapnic approach became a standard to support the critically ill patients, even those with lung injury [30]. This has led to ventilatory treatment with high peak airway pressures, which is now recognised as leading to excessive distension of aerated alveoli. It has been shown in animals that large tidal volumes can cause disruption of the pulmonary epithelium and endothelium, inducing oedema, atelectasis, hypoxemia and release of inflammatory mediators [31-39]. It is, however, not the pressure value itself which is the likely causative factor but the amount of alveolar stretch, which led to the concept of volutrauma [34]. After all, trumpet players can tolerate positive airway pressures above 150 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, created by activation of expiratory muscles [40], without developing air-leaks as the muscles limit the expansion of the chest and thereby the alveoli.

It has recently been shown that lower tidal volumes (6 mL/kg) as compared to traditional tidal volumes (12 mL/kg) decreased mortality rates in patients with acute lung injury (ALI) and ARDS from 40% to 31%, a reduction of 22% [1]. Three previous studies on tidal volume reduction have failed to show any improvement in mortality [41-43], possibly because of less difference between traditional and reduced tidal volumes in the study groups [44].

#### Atelectrauma

Atelectrauma, or shearing injury, refers to damage caused by cyclic closing and opening of alveoli and terminal airways within each breath. This phenomenon was first described by Bengt Robertson during studies on surfactant in premature lungs [45]. It has been predicted that the stress forces applied to re-expand collapsed zones could exceed 100 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, even though the transpulmonary pressure may only be 30 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, and thereby produce further damage [46]. It has been shown that repetitive opening and closing of alveoli causes lung injury independently of alveolar overdistension and that it can be avoided by using PEEP [31,38,47-49].

A recent study [5] using a ventilator strategy to minimise atelectrauma and overdistension showed improved survival in patients with ARDS at 28 days (38% versus 71%) but not at hospital discharge. This study has been criticised for an unusual high mortality rate in the control group and the fact that this ventilator strategy is difficult to apply because of technical complexity in measuring respiratory mechanics [50].

#### Biotrauma

Alveolar overdistension coupled with atelectrauma may cause an increase in capillary permeability and initiate a cascade of proinflammatory cytokines. This has been shown in animal models by increased translocation of bacteria from the lung into the bloodstream [23,24], increased granulocyte infiltration [51], increased cytokine levels in lung lavage [39] and increased cytokine levels in the systemic circulation [52,53].

The presence of inflammatory mediators has been shown to play a critical role in the pathophysiology of multiple system organ failure and shock [54]. The spillover of inflammatory mediators from the lung into the circulation could contribute to the initiation or propagation of a systemic inflammatory response leading to multiple organ dysfunction [20,21,55].

A recent study showed a higher cytokine response both in the lungs and in the systemic circulation in patients with ARDS that had received traditional ventilator treatment compared to patients treated with a ventilator strategy to minimise overdistension and atelectrauma [22,25]. The authors suggested that these results could explain the development of multiple organ failure in many patients with ARDS [56] and the high mortality rate of the syndrome (40 - 60% [44]).

#### Lung-protective ventilator strategy

Concerns about atelectrauma and gas exchange disturbances caused by atelectasis led to trials of various ventilator treatments [57-59] and the creation of the "open lung concept" by Lachmann in 1992 [60]. It emphasises the need of high end-inspiratory pressures to open up atelectasis, i.e. recruit alveoli, and adequate PEEP to prevent their collapsing again [61]. How to recruit and which pressures should be used has been debated [62]. Which PEEP level is ideal and how to identify this level has also been a subject of controversy through the years [3,60,63,64,65, ]. However, recent studies suggest that ventilator settings for optimal oxygen delivery and lung-protective ventilation do not coincide [66,67], making it even more important to monitor respiratory mechanics and also take into consideration their effect on hemodynamics [68,69].

Concerns about lung injury caused by overdistension of alveoli led to the recommendation of the American College of Chest Physicians (ACCP) consensus conference 1993 [70] to keep end-inspiratory plateau pressure below 35 cmH<sub>2</sub>O. This was based on animal studies and reports of increased survival in patients with a pressure-limited approach [71,72].

This lung-protective approach, aiming to minimise atelectrauma and overdistension, has been used in two of the studies mentioned above [5,22] and has been considered to give positive results in comparison with traditional ventilator treatment.

All the aspects of ventilator-induced injury become highly relevant in the treatment of patients with ALI and ARDS, where a compromise has to be made between oxygenation and the possible complications of ventilator treatment.

#### Acute Lung Injury and Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome

#### Definition

The acute respiratory distress syndrome is relatively newly recognised as it emerged with the development of mechanical ventilation and intensive care units. It was first described by Ashbaugh et al in 1967 [73]. The clinical hallmarks are acute respiratory distress, hypoxemia refractory to oxygen, reduced lung compliance, diffuse bilateral pulmonary infiltrates on chest radiography and the need for mechanical ventilation [74].

The initial definition lacked criteria to identify patients systematically and in 1988 an expanded definition was proposed by Murray [75], the "lung injury score" system (LIS), which is based on four items: PEEP level, PaO<sub>2</sub>/FiO<sub>2</sub> ratio, static lung compliance and degree of infiltration on the chest radiographs. The primary cause and the presence of non-pulmonary organ dysfunctions were also noted. The LIS system has, however, been unable to predict the outcome during the first 24-72 hours after onset of acute respiratory distress syndrome [76] but when used after 4 -7 days scores of 2.5 or higher may predict a complicated course and need for prolonged mechanical ventilation [77].

In 1994 the American-European Consensus Conference Committee recommended a new definition [78] where acute lung injury (ALI) preceding ARDS is defined by acute onset, a PaO<sub>2</sub>/FiO<sub>2</sub> ratio of 300 mmHg (40 kPa) or less (regardless of PEEP level) and presence of bilateral infiltrates on chest radiographs with no clinical evidence of left heart failure (or pulmonary capillary wedge pressure 18 cmH<sub>2</sub>O or less if a pulmonary artery catheter is in place). ARDS is defined in the same manner except that the PaO<sub>2</sub>/FiO<sub>2</sub> must be less than 200 mmHg (27 kPa). This scoring system is simple and is widely accepted in clinical research [44]. The most serious flaw is the lack of data regarding ventilator settings and respiratory mechanics. The use of PEEP could easily move patients between the definition limits of ALI and ARDS or even out of them and certainly affect respiratory compliance simultaneously. The absence of these factors might reflect the lack of reliable bedside monitoring methods for respiratory mechanics.

#### Epidemiology

The incidence of ALI/ARDS has been difficult to estimate because of ambiguous definitions and has varied between 1.5 (1989) [79] and 75 (1972) cases per 100.000 population [80]. The first epidemiological study to use the 1994 consensus definition was recently performed in Sweden, Denmark and Iceland by Luhr [81] and showed an incidence of 17.9 per 100.000 for ALI and 13.5 per 100.000 for ARDS. Most studies have reported mortality following ARDS between 40 and 60% [44]. There have been indications that the mortality might be decreasing [82,83]. The study by Luhr showed a mortality of 42% for ALI patients and 41% for ARDS patients. Further, patients with acute respiratory failure, defined as intubation and mechanical ventilation for more than 24 h (including ALI and ARDS patients), had a mortality rate of 41% [81]. The majority of deaths in ARDS patients are not caused by respiratory failure but by sepsis or multiorgan dysfunction [44,56,80]. In a recent study comparing the use of lower tidal volumes (6 mL/kg) than traditional ones (12 mL/kg), a 22% reduction in mortality was reached or 31 % versus 40 % respectively [1].

#### Pathology

The pathology of ALI/ARDS comprises a nonspecific pattern of lung injury, i.e. diffuse damage of the alveolar endothelium and epithelium, caused by inflammation and increased capillary alveolar permeability, which can evolve from acute to chronic stages. It is usually separated into three histological phases. The acute or exudative stage can be seen up to 6 days after the initial event and is characterised by influx of protein-rich oedema fluid into the alveoli as a consequence of increased alveolar–endothelial permeability. The second or proliferative phase develops between days 4 and 10 and is characterised by marked proliferation of fibroblasts in the alveoli. This may evolve into the third phase, the chronic fibrotic phase, with extensive fibrosis, after a period of 8 to 10 days. The recovery phase is characterised by gradual resolution of hypoxemia and radiographic abnormalities and improvement of respiratory compliance. In most patients who survive, pulmonary function returns to normal within 6 to 12 months [44,84]. The initiation of ALI/ARDS can be caused

by *direct lung injury* (pneumonia, aspiration, pulmonary contusion, fat emboli, neardrowning, inhalational injury, reperfusion pulmonary oedema) or *indirect lung injury* (sepsis, severe trauma, cardiopulmonary bypass, drug overdose, acute pancreatitis, transfusion of blood products) [44]. Studies have shown a difference in respiratory mechanics between these two entities which might be of importance in the ventilator treatment of patients [85,86]. Puybasset recently used computed tomography images to classify patients with ARDS into subgroups with different patterns of lung injury. He also noted a different response in respiratory mechanics to ventilator therapy and mortality differences between the groups [87].

#### Treatment

The inability to reduce the mortality of ARDS has over the years led to extensive research and trials of new modes of therapy. The most appropriate way to ventilate these patients has been vigorously debated, as has which levels of PaO<sub>2</sub> and PaCO<sub>2</sub> to aim at, especially after a report from Hickling in 1990 [72], where a low mortality rate in patients with ARDS was achieved by using low tidal volumes, to reduce end-inspiratory pressure, disregarding the inevitable hypercapnea, thus, abandoning the traditional normocapnic ventilator treatment.

Ventilatory strategies that have been tried in the treatment of ARDS include [44]:

•	High peak airway pressures/large tidal volumes (traditional treatment) [1,5,22]	Considered negative
•	Supranormal PEEP levels (44 cmH <sub>2</sub> O) [88]	Considered negative
•	Prophylactic PEEP levels (8 cmH <sub>2</sub> O) [89]	No benefit
•	High frequency jet ventilation [90]	No benefit
•	Inverse ratio ventilation [91]	Inconclusive data
•	High frequency oscillatory ventlation [92]	Pilot study in adults
•	Prone position during ventilation [93,94]	Inconclusive data
•	The open lung approach [5]	Considered positive
•	Low tidal volumes	3 studies showed no benefit [41-43] 1 study positive [1]

Adjuncts to ventilator therapy that have been used include:

•	Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation [95]	No benefit			
•	Liquid ventilation [96]	Observational study			
•	Inhalation of vasodilators, NO [97] and Prostacyclin [98]	No benefit, although oxygenation could be improved			
•	Surfactant therapy [99]	No benefit, although considered not fully studied			

Different *measures to decrease the arterial*  $CO_2$  *level* have been tried as this will become more important with a low tidal volume approach:

•	Extracorporeal removal of carbon dioxide [100]	No benefit
•	Tracheal gas insufflation [101,102]	Not studied
•	Double-lumen coaxial tube [103]	Not studied

During the last decade the trend has been towards a gentler form of mechanical ventilation of patients with ARDS, with a consensus report in 1993, concerning ventilator therapy, emphasising the importance of avoiding overdistension by limiting upper pressures [70]. Recently, five studies comparing the use of low tidal volumes with the traditional approach have been published [1,5,41-43] (Table 1). Two of them showed increased survival but also had the largest difference in mean end-inspiratory plateau pressure between the treatment and control patient groups, 6.7 [5] and 8.0 cmH<sub>2</sub>O [1] as compared to 4.5 [43], 6.0 [42] and 5.7 cmH2O [41], indicating a larger difference in distension of alveoli [104]. The traditionally treated control patient group in the two positive studies had end-inspiratory plateau pressures above 32 cmH<sub>2</sub>O [1,5] and the three negative studies [41-43] at or below 32 cmH<sub>2</sub>O during the study period, indicating that higher pressures were used in the control groups of the two positive studies [104]. Differences in the treatment of respiratory acidosis, accompanying low tidal volumes, might also be a source of disparity between the studies [104].

But what should be used as guidelines to set the ventilator? All the above studies have used empirical ventilator settings to limit the upper pressures. Only in one, the open lung approach

study [5], static methods,to measure respiratory mechanics, were used to identify the lower inflection point on the pressure/volume curve (P/V-curve) to set PEEP. One might consider the two positive studies [1,5] as only showing that it is truly possible to use the ventilator in a harmful way because of the high end-inspiratory pressure used in the traditionally treated patient group [104]. How the ventilator therapy should be adjusted for each individual in terms of ventilator modes, end-inspiratory pressures, PEEP and adjunct therapies has not been demonstrated yet. This is probably because of the lack of continuous, accurate, bedside monitoring methods for measuring respiratory mechanics.

Turs	ARDS network [1] Day 1		Brower [41] Day 1		Brochard [42] Day 1		Stewart [43] Day 1		Amato [5] first 36 hours	
	Low TV	Trad TV	Low TV	Trad TV	Low TV	Trad TV	Low TV	Trad TV	Prot- ective	Trad
TV	6.2	11.8	7.5	10.2	7.1	10.3	7.0	10.7	6(aim)	12(aim)
PIP	32	39	-	-	-	-	24.2	32.1	30.5	46.0
EI-Plat	25	33	26	32	25.7	31.7	22.3	26.8	30.1	36.8
PEEP	9.4	8.6	8.2	9.5	10.7	10.7	8.6	7.2	16.4	8.7
MAP	17	17		int <u>i</u> at	Dig h	en ignere	1.12	- 20	23.5	17.9
RR	29	16		_		1	22.1	15.6	3. 6	en wee
MV	12.9	12.6	ut agu se	Note of	a n <u>i</u> h		11.1	11.7	6.8	13.1
Out- come	Out- ome ↓ Mortality at discharge by 22%		No b	enefit	No b	enefit	No b	enefit	↓ 28 morta not in-	8-day lity but hospital

**Table 1.** The mean values of respiratory mechanical parameters at the first day in 5 recent interventional, prospective studies on patients with ARDS. The values were similar throughout the study periods. (Trad traditional, TV tidal volume, PIP peak inspiratory pressure, EI-Plat end-inspiratory plateau pressure, PEEP positive end-expiratory pressure, MAP mean airway pressure, RR respiratory rate, MV minute ventilation).

## Monitoring Pressure/Volume Relationships in the Respiratory System

In 1929 von Neergaard applied Laplace's law to demonstrate that the pressures required to expand an air-filled lung were almost 3 times higher than those needed to distend a lung filled with fluid if the surface tension effect at the air-liquid boundary was eliminated [105,106]. His work was rediscovered by Radford in 1954 and became clinically relevant when Avery and Mead published direct evidence linking absence of pulmonary surfactant to the appearance of stiff lungs in premature babies [8].

However, it was Rahn (1946) and Fenn (1951) who laid the foundations of modern monitoring of respiratory mechanics by analysing the pressure/volume diagram of the respiratory system. They described a sigmoidal static P/V-curve of the total respiratory system in individuals with normal lung function. The initial compliance, below functional residual capacity, is considered to be lowest while at FRC the compliance becomes highest and then decreases successively with increasing volumes. The total respiratory system P/V-curve is the sum of chest wall compliance and lung compliance. With increasing tidal volumes the static chest wall P/V-curve will show increasing compliance while the static lung P/V-curve will show lower compliance. The decreases in lung compliance is larger, however, as the total respiratory system compliance also decreases with higher tidal volumes [107] (fig. 1).

In 1972 Falke [2] traced dynamic P/V-loops in patients with ARDS at different PEEP levels and showed increased compliance with recruitment. In 1975 Suter [3] identified an optimal PEEP level in the treatment of ARDS patients where maximum oxygen transport coincided with highest FRC and static compliance of the total respiratory system. This was assumed to be caused by movement of the tidal volume on a hypothetical curvilinear P/V-curve with an inflection at low tidal volume similar to that identified in normal subjects but lying at other volume and pressure levels in ARDS patients. In 1981 Lemaire evaluated static respiratory system mechanics in patients with ARDS and noted a sigmoidal static P/V-curve with a prominent lower inflection (above FRC) [108]. In 1984 Matamis [4] proposed



**Fig. 1.** Schematic illustration of static P/V-curves of the total respiratory system, chest wall and lung traced from residual volume (RV) to total lung capacity (TLC). Notice that the chest wall compliance increases with increasing volume as the lung compliance decreases. The curve for the total respiratory system, a sum of the other two curves, crosses the zero pressure line at functional residual capacity (FRC).

the use of the *lower inflection point* (LIP) to titrate PEEP and suggested that the initial portion of the static P/V-curve was a sign of progressive alveolar recruitment that would be completed once the curve became linear. An *upper inflection point* (UIP) indicating overdistension of alveoli had also been described but it seems not to have been used to identify an upper pressure limit during ventilator treatment and empirical pressure limits used instead [1,5,41-43]. In the ACCP consensus report about mechanical ventilation in 1993, it was stated that there were no data indicating that any ventilatory support mode was superior to others for patients with ARDS [70]. However, results from animal models and trials using a limited upper pressure approach in ARDS patients [71,72] led to the recommendation to keep the end-inspiratory plateau pressure below 35 cmH<sub>2</sub>O. An appropriate PEEP level was recognised as useful to support oxygenation and possibly helpful in preventing lung damage. It was recommended that the PEEP level should be identified by an empirical trial but should be minimised as it could also have deleterious effects.

Numerous mechanisms have been proposed to explain the behaviour of lung mechanics in patients with lung injury. These include increased surface tension because of surfactant inactivation, airway block caused by air-liquid interfaces and bubble formation in small airways, reflex bronchoconstriction and peribronchial oedema [108].

The segment between the LIP and the UIP represents a zone of optimal compliance within which ventilation should preferably occur within [109,110]. However, this interpretation of the static P/V-curve has been questioned and studies suggest that alveolar recruitment is an on-going process throughout inflation, beyond the lower inflection point [111-114]. This puts in question the concept of the open lung approach in ventilator treatment, according to which the lower inflection point reflects the critical opening pressure for the majority of alveoli [109], especially a peak airway pressures of  $45 - 60 \text{ cm H}_2\text{O}$  during 10 to 30 seconds are recommended to recruit collapsed alveoli [61].

#### Static and semistatic methods

Since Asbaugh [73] described the syndrome of ARDS in 1967, the pressure volume relationship in the respiratory system in ARDS patients has been analysed to assess respiratory mechanics and used as a tool for diagnose [115], prognosis [116] and treatment [2,3,5]. During the last 30 years there has been a steady flow of articles in the scientific literature concerning various methods of tracing P/V-curves.

It has been assumed that the true values of the P/V relationship in the alveoli could only be obtained during static/semistatic conditions, i.e. no flow/low flow conditions, because of artefacts during measurements under dynamic conditions caused by [117]:

- friction along the endotracheal tube, airways and lung and chest wall tissues effecting flow (viscous forces),
- elastic forces within the lung and chest wall (elastic forces),

- stress adaptation units within lung and chest wall tissues (viscoelastic forces),
- inertial forces (at the start of inspiration and expiration),
- · compressibility of thoracic gas,
- inhomogeneity within the respiratory system and
- distortion of the respiratory system from the configuration during muscle relaxation (e.g. high intra-abdominal pressure).

The first three factors are supposed to be those that provide the most important opposing forces against inspiratory flow. These factors are also considered to be flow, volume and frequency dependent [118-123]. Static/semistatic monitoring methods may be divided into step-by-step or occlusion methods and continuous flow methods. They all rely on the ventilator-treated patient being sedated and muscle relaxed.

#### Step-by-step and occlusion methods

#### The super syringe method

The super syringe method has generally been considered the reference technique for measuring static P/V-curves [124]. It consists of a 1.5-2 L syringe which is used to inflate and deflate the lungs stepwise with 100 ml aliquots with a 2-3 sec pause at each step [107]. The method has several drawbacks. The volume history of the lungs must be standardised before with several large breaths from the ventilator, the patient must be disconnected from the ventilator, the manoeuvre takes between 30 and 90 seconds and gas exchange during the manoeuvre, gas decompression and temperature and humidity changes of the inspired gas will cause artefacts [107,125,126]. The method is time consuming, potentially dangerous to the patient and has serious flaws.

#### Flow interruption during a single breath

The flow interrupter technique during constant flow inflation, from zero end expiratory pressure, is a combination of the interrupter and elastic subtraction methods proposed by von Neergaard and Wirtz to measure airway resistance [127]. It was further developed by Gottfried [128] to measure respiratory mechanics using a pneumatically operated valve to produce a series of rapid occlusions (0.2 s) either during passive deflation following end-

inspiratory occlusion or during both inspiration and expiration [128,129]. Most patients studied with this method have shown a linear P/V relationship and it has never been used clinically, probably because of its additional equipment requirements [107].

#### Multiple occlusions at different tidal volumes

These methods are based on a large number of interrupted breaths at different tidal volumes during constant inspiratory flow from zero end expiratory pressure, and usually during both inspiration and expiration, each interruption yielding a point on the static P/V-curve. The first method was described by Levy et al in 1989 [130] but has been refined over the years [131-133]. In its later version, it uses an external device to override the frequency set by the ventilator to keep constant inspiratory flow at different volumes and predefines the volume history and distribution of points on the pressure/volume curve. About 20 study breaths are sampled with at least 3 normal breaths between each (to stabilise the lung volume history) and occlusions are performed during both inspiration and expiration. Servillo [134] recently published a study using this method and concluded that it was safe, easy and rapidly performed.

A similar method has been described by Sydow et al [135] where a pneumatic valve, automatically controlled by a computer, was used to achieve repeated inspiratory and expiratory occlusions lasting 6 seconds. Two normal breaths were interspersed between each study breath. The authors used the super syringe technique as a reference and found substantial differences in the static P/V-curves produced by the two methods. The occlusion method showed no hysteresis and very few inflections points were identified even in patients with severe ALI. The super syringe method showed hysteresis even if corrected for gas exchange, temperature and humidity. The authors suggested that the correction factors were insufficient and the volume cumulative super syringe method altered the lung volume history at each step while the occlusion method gave measurement points independent of each other. In interpreting their results, they questioned the occurrence of alveolar recruitment during the respiratory cycle [136].

#### The PEEP-wave technique

The PEEP-wave technique was proposed by Putensen [137] and is based on calculation of static compliance after tracing the difference in expiratory tidal volumes before and after a PEEP change to follow gain and loss in lung volume. A similar method was used by Valta

[138], who calculated static compliance at different PEEP levels and followed changes in lung volume by respiratory inductive plethysmography.

These methods or similar ones have been used by many authors in studies [109,139-141] and as reference methods [124,142,143]. However, they are seldom used clinically though they avoid the problem of disconnection and gas exchange inherent in the super syringe method. This is probably because they are time consuming with respect to both data recording and analysis, they are technically complex, and they require substantial additional equipment to perform the procedure. They also require standardisation of the volume history of the lung between study breaths. The number of normal breaths between study breaths has varied largely between studies, or from 2 to 20 [124,128,130,131,139,141-143], and sometimes the number is not reported.

#### **Constant flow inflation**

To avoid the need of intermittent airway occlusions and increase the speed of analysis, constant flow inflation methods have been proposed. They use constant inspiratory flow either in the normal flow range or at a very low velocity.

#### Normal flow range

The pulse method was proposed by Surratt [144]. This method is based on the assumption that when inspiratory flow is constant during passive inflation of the relaxed respiratory system the rate of change of airway pressure is related to the compliance of the respiratory system. An upward displacement of the curve would therefore be a sign of increase in compliance and indicate recruitment while a downward deflection would be a sign of decreased compliance and indicate overdistension. This method was used by Ranieri [141], who sampled about 20 breaths at each setting to obtain data. A group led by Barnas has developed a system depending on an external computer to drive a ventilator to produce a *quasi-sinusoidal flow pattern* and collect data at eight combinations of frequency and tidal volume using a simplified Fourier transformation for analysis [145].

These dynamic measurements will be influenced to some extent by both viscous and elastic properties of the respiratory system and are time consuming as they require several study breaths at each level to obtain data.

#### Low flow inflation

To minimise the effect of viscous resistance, Mankikian [146] used the very *low constant inspiratory flow* of 1.7 L/min and allowed deflation to occur passively at a controlled constant flow. They compared this method with the super syringe method and concluded that they produced identical P/V-curves. As the super syringe method was not corrected for gas exchange, the flow velocity used has probably been so low that continuous gas exchange caused similar artefacts in both methods [113].

During the last few years several articles concerning low flow inflation using different flow velocities have been published. They all try to identify a clinically applicable "single breath" method that can be used to analyse respiratory mechanics instead of the time-consuming static occlusion methods. For this purpose, they have used commercially available ventilators with varying amounts of sophisticated extra equipment. In 1997 Servillo [142] introduced the automatic low flow inflation (ALFI) method using an external computer to control the ventilator to give a flow velocity of 15 L/min. The in vitro determined endotracheal tube resistance was subtracted, as was the airway resistance, determined previously from a normal breath (calculated as the ratio between the area of the pressure volume loop and the area of the flow volume loop). The authors used the static occlusion method as reference and found good agreement except at high volumes, where the ALFI curve showed less compliance. In 1999 Lu [124] presented P/V-curves obtained with flows of 3 and 9 L/min and used the inflation limb of the super syringe and the static occlusion method as reference. Because of technical limitations from the ventilator, the tidal volumes were 500 mL with 3 L/min and 1500 mL with 9 L/min. The authors concluded that the reference methods and 3 L/min flow P/V-curves were identical while the 9 L/min flow curves were affected by resistance and shifted to the right but to a degree that was not clinically relevant. No correction factors were used. Rodriguez [143] also published a study in 1999 using a flow velocity of 7 L/min and a tidal volume of 1100 mL and used the static occlusion method as a reference. They concluded that the curves obtained with the two methods were of similar value.
The correct flow rate for low flow inflation is difficult to determine. If the flow is too low the P/V-curve will be affected by continuous gas exchange and if the flow rate is too high it will be affected by the resistive components of the endotracheal tube and conducting airways, creating a need for correction factors, which will have an inherent uncertainty. If the ventilator is not able to provide constant flow from the very beginning of inspiration, it will affect the initial part of the P/V-curve, showing a lower compliance.

The normal flow range methods are not considered reliable, because of the effect of resistance. None of the static or semistatic methods have come into routine clinical use, even though the basic techniques have been known for over two decades. This has primarily been blamed on the slowness and inconvenience of the methods, but also that they require much additional technical equipment both for data sampling and for analysis. In recent papers, an effort has been made to simplify the technological part and/or make the analysis faster. The quickest analysis with the low flow inflation technique is reported to be about 2 minutes [124], and with the static occlusion method about 10 minutes [134].

None of the static/semistatic methods can be used to perform continuous monitoring of respiratory mechanics. They are all intermittent and require interruption of the on-going ventilator treatment and replacing it with a special state of flow, i.e. no flow, low flow or sinusoidal flow, that is never encountered during normal breathing or during normal ventilator treatment. These static or semistatic measurements are then used to try to predict the behaviour of the respiratory system during dynamic conditions.

When collecting data with the static occlusion method, a standardised lung volume history is necessary so that the results will not be affected, as has been shown with changes in low flow P/V-curves after recruitment manoeuvres [147]. These methods therefore do not reflect the "only true" P/V-relationship in the respiratory system as it will vary with different ventilator settings and recruitment. Neither is it clear what information static/semistatic methods provide for the description of a dynamic system, where compliance and resistance are considered to depend on volume, flow velocity and respiratory rate [118-123]. It seems in a way inappropriate to evaluate a dynamic system only with static/semistatic methods and dynamic parameters might be more relevant when deciding the most appropriate ventilator settings. It would also be of major value to be able to follow on-line, at the bedside, what happens with respiratory mechanics when ventilator settings are changed.

# Airway resistance

The resistive components of the breathing circuit, the endotracheal tube and respiratory system cause a variable distortion of dynamic airway pressure measurements, depending on the measurement site, concealing the alveolar pressure.

When the pressure is measured at the Y-piece or ventilator, the endotracheal tube is the element causing the largest distortion in airway pressure measurements [148]. The errors of measuring airway pressure at the Y-piece or ventilator can be avoided by direct measurements of tracheal airway pressures. This can be accomplished by inserting a pressure line through the lumen of the endotracheal tube [149,150]. In that way, pressure measurements are obtained much closer to the alveoli.

However, it is not possible to measure pressure directly in the alveoli and there is no consensus about how to measure the pressure drop between the tip of the endotracheal tube and alveoli during inspiration and expiration. Many approaches, both technical and mathematical have been used to measure airway resistance (providing a variety in nomenclature and results) but a clinically applicable method providing "accurate" measurements of inspiratory and expiratory resistances does not exist.

Classically, airway resistance has mainly been considered to be caused by a frictional component, in phase with flow, and an elastic component, in phase with volume. The frictional component is considered to occur between the tip of the endotracheal tube and alveoli due to opposition to motion, and the elastic component between the alveoli and the pleural surface due to tissue elastance. However, the bronchial tree does not behave as a rigid tube system and the pressure losses along the airway are therefore dependent on lung volume and flow. They are also strongly influenced by the respiratory rate. This makes comparisons of resistance values meaningless unless the volume and flow are standardised [118-123,151]. Airway resistance is a highly complicated component to describe and using only a single value to describe the resistance behaviour of a whole breath or the inspiration and expiration separately is probably an oversimplification. Different values of resistance and different approaches to obtain them have been used in the literature.

### **Effective resistance**

This is a single value of resistance representing the whole respiratory cycle and is calculated as the ratio between the area of the P/V-loop and the area between the flow/volume loop. It includes both the frictional and the elastic fraction of resistance [152].

### **Inspiratory resistance**

The flow interrupter technique is the most common method and is used during constant flow inflation. It is the same method as used during static occlusion described previously. After a rapid occlusion, the airway pressure shows a rapid drop followed by a slower decay. The rapid pressure drop is considered mainly to represent airway resistance and the slower decay the tissue viscoelasticity (it is, however, not pure resistance as the flow has already stopped). By dividing the pressure differences by the preceding constant flow at the time of occlusion, the airway and additional resistance can be calculated separately. If oesophageal pressure is measured simultaneously, as a substitute for pleural pressure, the lung and chest wall resistances may be partitioned. The closing time of the ventilator valve has to be sufficiently rapid so that flow will cease immediately [127].

### **Expiratory resistance:**

*Flow interruption is* also used during expiration. The flow is passive, however, and therefore decelerating and the resistance calculated only represents the resistance at the point of occlusion [151]. The *passive exhalation time constant method* assumes the respiratory system to behave as a single compartment. The exhalation time course of lung volume above resting volume is fitted by a first degree exponential equation. Its time constant, i.e. the product of resistance and compliance, represents the time needed to exhale 63% of lung volume above resting volume [127].

The methods usually used to calculate resistance clinically depend on an inspiratory square wave flow curve and an end-inspiratory pause. Some of them calculate inspiratory resistance, some expiratory resistance and some calculate a combination of inspiratory and expiratory resistance. Hess [153] compared six methods of calculating respiratory resistance on the same breath and found a significant difference between them, the range of values being between 12 and 27 cmH<sub>2</sub>Os/L.

A group led by Björn Jonson has recently measured inspiratory and expiratory resistances in ventilator-treated patients with normal lung function, ARDS and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. For this purpose, they have used the interruption technique and measured the resistance as a single value at the mid-inspiratory and mid-expiratory volumes. In individuals with normal lung function the average values for inspiratory and expiratory resistances at mid-inspiratory and mid-expiratory volumes were 2 versus  $2.2 \text{ cmH}_20\text{s/L}$  (ratio 1:1.1), in patients with ARDS 3.4 versus  $3 \text{ cmH}_20\text{s/L}$  (ratio 1:0.9) and in COPD patients 20 versus 50 cmH<sub>2</sub>0s/L (ratio 1:2.5) [131,132].

## How is Mechanical Ventilation Employed in the ICU?

What ventilatory treatment do patients receive today and how do we monitor respiratory mechanics after more than 30 years of profound research on the subject and known risk factors of ventilator-induced lung injury?

Esteban [154] recently carried out a one-day prevalence study in 412 intensive care units in South and North America, Spain and Portugal to study administration of ventilator treatment (data from 1996 and 1997). This involved 1,638 patients, 197 (12%) of them having ARDS. In this study, mechanical ventilation was delivered via an endotracheal tube in 75% of the patients, a tracheostomy in 24% and a facial mask in 1%. The ventilatory modes were assist/control ventilation (volume-limited, constant flow) in 47% of the patients, 15% received pressure support ventilation (pressure-limited, decelerating flow) and the rest synchronised intermittent mandatory controlled ventilation (SIMV), alone or in combination with pressure support ventilation (PSV). This indicates that pressure-limited ventilator modes with

decelerating flow are only used in minority of patients. The median tidal volume was 9 and 7 mL/kg for VC and PC modes respectively. In spite of similar tidal volumes, the median peak pressure for the VC modes was much higher than the PC modes, or  $30 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$  versus 19 cmH<sub>2</sub>O. This was explained by their different flow patterns, demonstrating the unreliability of airway pressure measurements at the Y-piece or ventilator caused by endotracheal tube resistance. The PEEP levels used were low and 31% of the patients did not receive any PEEP at all. In 47% of the patients the PEEP was between 1 and 5 cmH<sub>2</sub>O and in 18% between 6 and 10 cmH<sub>2</sub>O.

Luhr [155] also recently (data from 1997) studied the impact of respiratory variables on mortality in 520 non-ARDS patients and 95 ARDS patients (15%) receiving mechanical ventilation in 78 intensive care units in Sweden and Iceland (non-ARDS patients; all intubated patients receiving mechanical ventilation more than 24 h and not fulfilling criteria for ARDS). The ventilator settings at admission to the ICU for the survivors and non-survivors were almost identical. For the non-ARDS group, peak inspiratory pressure was 26 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, PEEP 5 cmH<sub>2</sub>O and tidal volume 8 mL/kg. The corresponding values at admission for the ARDS group were peak inspiratory pressure 29 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, PEEP 7 cmH<sub>2</sub>O and tidal volume 8 mL/kg.

Both studies present the upper pressure level as peak inspiratory pressure (PIP), which will mainly reflect the endotracheal tube resistance if measured at the Y-piece or ventilator. Both studies indicate that low levels of PEEP are generally used in ventilator-treated patients and in one of them [154] a third of the patients did not receive PEEP at all. Even in patients with ARDS, only modest levels of PEEP seem to be employed. These studies indicate a somewhat gentler approach to ventilator treatment, with lower tidal volumes, than what has been considered as traditional in recent studies [1,5]. However, the trend in the literature towards higher PEEP levels [60] seems not to have had a clinical impact.

The great diversity of ventilatory modes and settings and the limited features of monitoring respiratory mechanics make it virtually impossible to identify actual differences between ventilator therapies in the current literature and their effect on respiratory mechanics. This is reflected in the studies discussed above as respiratory mechanics are estimated with rather simple and somewhat misleading parameters. Further, in the study by Luhr [155] no association was found between either oxygenation or ventilator settings and mortality in ARDS patients. However, differences in occurrence of ventilator-induced lung injury may

appear which the conventional crude monitoring methods of respiratory mechanics are not able to reveal. More sophisticated and correct methods of monitoring respiratory mechanics are not available clinically. Still, the mortality of both ventilator treated non-ARDS and ARDS patients is high, 41 and 44 % respectively according to Luhr [155], giving every reason to improve monitoring of respiratory mechanics. All previous methods of static measurement are intermittent, difficult to apply clinically and not readily available. The methods presented in this thesis are an attempt to solve these problems.

# Aims of the thesis

The overall aim of this thesis was to develop and evaluate a safe and accurate method of monitoring respiratory mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment that could also partition the total respiratory system into its lung and chest wall components.

The specific aims were:

- To develop and validate the use of a double-lumen liquid-filled tube for measurement of oesophageal pressures (a surrogate for pleural pressure) (Paper I)
- To evaluate the effect of endotracheal tube resistance on dynamic measurements of respiratory mechanics (Paper II)
- To develop and validate an algorithm with which to calculate alveolar pressure and display alveolar pressure/volume curves during on-going ventilator treatment, based on direct measurements of tracheal pressures (Paper III)
- To evaluate methods of direct measurement of tracheal airway pressures (Paper IV)
- To combine these methods to monitor respiratory mechanics in patients with ALI and ARDS (Paper V)

# **Subjects and Methods**

The fundamental idea of these studies was to utilise basic equipment at hand in every intensive care unit to improve the accuracy of monitoring respiratory mechanics bedside. The monitoring methods presented evolved from studies in mechanical models and in patients. Most of the research equipment was therefore used both during bench tests and in patients.

## Patients

Studies on patients were approved by the Ethics Committee of the Medical Faculty in Göteborg. All patients were intubated and ventilator treated. They were either anaesthetised or sedated and all were muscle relaxed during measurements. In Paper I the use of a double-lumen liquid-filled oesophageal tube was evaluated regarding position in 6 ICU patients and compared with an oesophageal balloon catheter in another 5. Respiratory mechanics and the effect of endotracheal tube resistance were evaluated in 12 patients during open abdominal surgery. In Paper II the influence of endotracheal tube resistance on airway pressure measurements was estimated in 10 patients with ALI/ARDS. In Paper III the feasibility of continuous calculation of the alveolar pressure applying an algorithm developed by the research group, *the dynostatic algorithm*, was studied in the same patients. In Paper V the monitoring methods were combined to apply the dynostatic algorithm to both the total respiratory system and the lung to calculate volume-dependent compliance at different ventilatory settings in 10 patients with ALI/ARDS, 5 of them also studied in Papers II and III.

# Equipment

*Ventilators:* Siemens UV-705, Servo 900C and Servo 300 ventilators (all from Siemens Ltd., Solna, Sweden) were used. All ventilators were connected to a standard breathing circuit. A variety of ventilator settings were used both during bench tests and in patients. Basically, three different settings of tidal volume, PEEP, end-inspiratory pause and inspiratory time were used to grade the response.

*Lung model:* A Biotek adult ventilator tester, model VT-1 (Bio-Tek Instruments Inc, Vermont, USA), was used as a lung model. The lung model was fitted with an artificial rigid plastic trachea (inner diameter (i.d.) 22 mm, length 25 cm). The compliance of the lung model was varied between 20, 35 and 50 mL/cmH<sub>2</sub>O.

*Endotracheal tubes:* Standard endotracheal tubes with i.d. 6, 7 and 8 mm and tracheostomy tubes with i.d. 7 and 8 mm (SIMS Portex Limited, Hythe, Kent, UK) were used during studies in the bench test and in patients.

*Basic monitoring unit:* An AS/3 multi-module monitor (Datex-Ohmeda Ltd, Helsinki, Finland) was used to obtain spirometric and pressure data with a sampling frequency of 20 Hz.

*Spirometry:* Airway pressure, volume and flow were measured at the Y-piece with a D-lite Side Stream Spirometer (Datex-Ohmeda Ltd, Helsinki, Finland) based on the principle of a Pitot tube.

Airway pressure measurements: In the lung model reference airway pressure was measured through a side-hole in the tracheal model, 2 cm beyond the tip of the tube, and in the bellows of the lung model, presenting tracheal and alveolar pressures. Different-sized, low-compliant, catheters were introduced through the endotracheal tube and used for direct measurement of tracheal pressures both in bench tests and in patients. These were filled with either air or saline and had either an end hole or a side hole. The reference pressure site and tracheal catheters were connected to standard pressure receptors (PVB Medizintechnik GmbH, Germany). Spirometry measurements provided the airway pressure at the Y-piece.

Oesophageal pressure measurements: For oesophageal pressure measurements in patients, a Salem<sup>TM</sup> stomach tube no.16, 120 cm long (Argyle <sup>TM</sup>, Sherwood Medical Ltd., Belgium) with two lumens, diameters 3 and 0.75 mm, was used. The tube was passed through the nose into the stomach, a site identified by suction of gastric contents or auscultation while injecting air through the tube. A pressure line with a slow continuous flow of isotonic saline of 3 mL/h was connected to the narrow lumen of the stomach tube. The larger lumen was filled with water and kept so by occluding the outer end. The tube was then withdrawn slowly from the stomach into the oesophagus until the pressure curves showed maximal respiratory related pressure fluctuations and minimal pressure variations related to cardiac activity. This method of positioning the tip of the oesophageal tube was validated against the rib cage compression occlusion test, i.e. during a prolonged end-expiratory pause the rib cage is externally compressed and pressure fluctuations in the airway and oesophagus observed. These should agree within 10% to be accepted, as there is no change in volume during the test [156]. The fluid-filled catheter was also validated against a traditional oesophageal balloon catheter. In the last study the methods were combined, first positioning according to pressure variations and then the right position verified with the occlusion test.

*Response time:* When testing the response time of catheters used for direct measurement of tracheal pressures via the endotracheal tube lumen, a sampling frequency of 1000 Hz was accomplished by means of a bridge amplifier (Linear Technology Corporation, Milpitas, California, USA).

*Flowmeter:* A Calibration analyser RT-200 (Timeter Instrument Corporation, Pennsylvania, USA) was used to measure constant flow.

*Data acquisition:* In the first paper data were recorded on a flat-bed recorder (Multitrace 4, Lectromed, St. Oven, Jersey, Channel Islands). In the others data were sampled via an A/D converter (DI220, DATAQ instruments, Akron, Oklahoma, USA) to a portable computer. Data were analysed in a TestPoint<sup>TM</sup> application designed by the research group (Capital Equipment Corporation, Burlington, Massachusetts, USA).

# **Statistics**

Statistical analyses were performed using Winstat software (Kalmia Company, Cambridge Massachusetts, USA). Values are given as mean  $\pm$  standard error in Papers I, II, III and V. In Paper IV, a pure model study,  $\pm$  standard deviation is used except in some of the bench test studies, where the deviation was so low that they were not of interest. During dynamic flow produced by ventilators both in patients and in model studies, three breaths were analysed at each ventilator setting and averaged.

A paired t-test was used to evaluate differences. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to study relationships. Repeated measures analysis of variance was used to estimate differences in series of measurements with a Bonferroni correction when appropriate. A P-value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Coefficients of variance were calculated to study the reproducibility of the monitoring methods.

Pressure vectors were compared by linear regression and the results expressed in terms of the equation of linear regression and the coefficient of regression. A best linear curve fit with the method of least squares was also performed and the slope of the curve used for comparisons.

# **Summary of Papers**

## Paper I

A simplified method for separate measurements of lung and chest wall mechanics in ventilator-treated patients

#### Aim

To evaluate the use of a liquid-filled, double-lumen stomach tube for measurement of oesophageal pressures (a surrogate for pleural pressure) to enable the partitioning of respiratory mechanics into its lung and chest wall components.

#### Methods

Pressures were measured simultaneously at the Y-piece, trachea and oesophagus. Volume and flow were measured at the Y-piece. The oesophageal-catheter was a double-lumen, liquid-filled Salem<sup>TM</sup> stomach tube or a traditional oesophageal balloon catheter with a 10 cm latex balloon.

#### Results

After positioning the double-lumen, liquid-filled oesophageal tube in six ventilator-treated ICU patients at maximal respiratory related pressure fluctuations and minimal pressure variations related to cardiac activity, the rib cage compression occlusion test was performed and pressure fluctuations in the airway and oesophagus compared. These agreed within 10% or  $0.97 \pm 0.09$  (Fig.2).



**Fig. 2.** *Rib compression occlusion test. After a ventilato- induced breath (left in figure) a prolonged endexpiratory pause is performed. The rib cage is then compressed manually, causing pressure fluctuations (right in figure) in the oesophagus (Poeso) and airways (PTrach) that follow each other closely.*  In five ventilator-treated patients the double-lumen, liquid-filled oesophageal tube and the traditional oesophageal balloon catheter were inserted in random order and positioned with the above-described methods. The pressure fluctuations during normal respiratory treatment were  $4.6 \pm 0.8 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$  with the liquid filled catheter and with the balloon catheter  $4.4 \pm 0.8 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$  (ns).

In 12 patients undergoing open abdominal surgery, using VC ventilation without an endinspiratory pause, the differential peak airway pressure was significantly higher at the Y-piece than at the trachea,  $18 \pm 1.4$  cmH<sub>2</sub>O versus  $11 \pm 1.2$  cmH<sub>2</sub>O (p <0.001), reflecting the effect of tube resistance. With increasing tidal volume, the total respiratory system compliance increased (p <0.001), the chest wall compliance increased (p <0.01) and the lung compliance increased first and then decreased (ns). With increasing PEEP the total respiratory system compliance decreased (p <0.05), the chest wall compliance increased slightly (ns) and the lung compliance decreased (ns). Coefficients of variance for measurements repeated 3 times at the same ventilatory settings during the measurement period were for the total respiratory system compliance 8%, for chest wall compliance 11% and for lung compliance 22%.

#### Conclusions

- The use of a double-lumen, liquid-filled oesophageal tube for measurement of oesophageal pressures gives similar values as the conventional oesophageal balloon catheter. It is more convenient to insert and probably available in every ICU.
- The oesophageal catheter should be positioned according to pressure variations in musclerelaxed patients and then the correct placement verified with the rib cage compression occlusion test.
- The endotracheal tube resistance has a significant influence on measurements of peak inspiratory pressure.
- Total respiratory system compliance increased significantly with increasing tidal volumes but decreased significantly with increasing PEEP. No definitive pattern of chest wall and lung compliance was identified.
- The coefficients of variance for compliance calculations were influenced by the unstable conditions during measurements.

## Paper II:

Evaluation of pressure loops based on intratracheal pressure measurements during dynamic conditions

#### Aim

To investigate the influence of the endotracheal tube resistance on dynamic measurements of respiratory mechanics.

#### Methods

In patients, endotracheal tubes with 7 mm i.d. and tracheostomy tubes with 7 and 8 mm i.d. were used. An airfilled end hole catheter with 3 mm outer diameter (o.d.) was inserted through the tube lumen for direct measurements of tracheal pressures. In the lung model, endotracheal tubes with 6 and 7 mm i.d. and a tracheostomy tube with 8 mm i.d were studied to cover the range of endotracheal tube resistances in patients. The effect on endotracheal tube resistance of inserting catheters with 2 and 3 mm o.d. inside the tube lumen was evaluated (Fig. 3).



Both volume-controlled (VC) and pressure-controlled (PC) ventilation were used and the respiratory settings were varied with three values of PEEP, tidal volume, end-inspiratory pause and inspiratory time. Three different compliance values in the lung model were also used. While one feature was varied the others were kept at a basic level.

#### Results

Lung model: The average endotracheal tube (ETT) resistance during the constant inspiratory flow of VC ventilation at the different ventilator settings was calculated. The results in order of increasing resistance were: 8 mm i.d. tracheostomy tube + 3 mm intraluminal catheter (8  $\pm$ 0.3 cmH<sub>2</sub>Os/L), ETT 7 mm i.d. (10  $\pm$  0.4), ETT 7 mm i.d. + 2mm intraluminal catheter (14  $\pm$ 0.6) ETT 6 mm i.d. (16  $\pm$  1.2) and ETT 7 mm i.d. + 3 mm intraluminal catheter (22  $\pm$  1.2). The areas of P/V-loops originating from pressure measurements at the Y-piece and trachea at all the ventilator settings were calculated and averaged and showed a statistically significant difference at all ventilatory settings (p <0.001). Y-piece P/V-loop areas increased in size with increasing resistance while the trachea P/V-loops decreased. The size of the tracheal P/V-loop areas compared to the Y-piece P/V-loop areas was 42 %, 34%, 25%, 20% and 16% in the same order as the ETT resistance increased. There was an inverse correlation between ETT resistance and Y-piece/trachea P/V-loop area ratio (r = 0.96).

*Patients:* There was a statistically significant difference at all ventilator settings between Ypiece and tracheal P/V loops (p < 0.05 - 0.001). It was easy to identify endpoints of inspiration and expiration and the formation of intrinsic PEEP. Signs of overinflation could also be observed with increasing PEEP, tidal volume and inspiratory time (fig. 4).



**Fig. 4.** Results from three of the patients. Left column increasing tidal volume during VC ventilation. Middle column increasing PEEP during PC ventilation. Right column increasing inspiratory time during VC ventilation. The tracheal P/V-loop readily reveals endpoints of inspiration and expiration (all patients), development of overdistension (all patients) and the formation of intrinsic PEEP (patient to the right). These phenomena are not obvious in the Y-piece P/V-loop.

#### Conclusions

- There is a statistically significant difference between P/V-loops originating from the Ypiece and trachea at all ventilatory settings.
- The resistance of the endotracheal tube conceals how airway pressure develops beneath the tube, in the lungs, when pressures are measured at the Y-piece.
- Y-piece airway pressure reflects mainly the high endotracheal tube resistance during inspiration and the low resistance of the ventilator outlet valve during expiration.
- Direct measured tracheal airway pressures *exclude* endotracheal tube resistance during inspiration and *include* it during expiration.
- Direct measured tracheal pressures allow easy identification of:
  - 1. End points of inspiration and expiration, even at ventilatory settings without end-inspiratory pause
  - 2. Development of overdistension
  - 3. Formation of intrinsic PEEP

# Paper III

A new method for non-invasive, manoeuvre-free determination of "static" pressurevolume curves during dynamic/therapeutic mechanical ventilation

#### Aim

To validate the use of the dynostatic algorithm in calculating the alveolar pressure during dynamic conditions in a lung model and to evaluate its use in patients with ALI/ARDS

#### Methods

The dynostatic algorithm: A whole trachea P/V-loop is analysed. Pressure (P), flow ( $\dot{V}$ ) and volume (V) are registered at each measurement point. The inspiratory and expiratory limbs are identified. For each point on the inspiratory (*insp*) and expiratory limbs (*exp*), a corresponding point, at the same volume on the opposite side is identified with the help of a computer program. At each volume level (isovolume levels), there is a pair of measurement points on each limb. The alveolar/dynostatic pressure lies within the points as:

$$R_{insp} = (P_{insp} - P_{dyn})/V_{insp}$$

$$R_{exp} = (P_{exp} - P_{dyn})/\dot{V}_{exp}$$
Note that the flow is negative during expiration

Assuming that airway resistance is the same during inspiration and expiration at isovolume levels, the alveolar/dynostatic pressure can be calculated with the formula:

$$P_{dynostatic} = (P_{insp} \times \dot{V}_{exp} - P_{exp} \times \dot{V}_{insp}) / (\dot{V}_{exp} - \dot{V}_{insp})$$
(see Fig. 5)

#### Lung model:

 Directly measured alveolar pressures during dynamic conditions were compared with calculated dynostatic pressures during the same inspiratory and expiratory resistances at different ventilator settings during both VC and PC ventilation.



**Fig. 5.** Schematic illustration of the mathematical background to the calculation of the dynostatic P/V-curve. Every point ( $Px_{dyn}$ ) on the curve is calculated according to the dynostatic algorithm using pressure (P) and flow ( $\dot{V}$ ) values at isovolume levels ( $Vx_{iso}$  indicated by the grey line and the broken lines) during inspiration and expiration.

- 2. Directly measured alveolar pressures under dynamic conditions were compared with calculated dynostatic pressures at different inspiratory and expiratory resistances, which were varied in a one-way circle system in series with the lung model and trachea (fig 6). The resistance was varied in either the inspiratory or expiratory limb of the one-way circle by inserting resistance blocks with different diameters. The mean inspiratory/expiratory resistance ratios of the resistance blocks at flow velocities between 10 and 60 L/min were 4.6:1, 2.3:1, 1.4:1, 1:1, 1:1.4, 1:2.3 and 1:4.6.
- Static alveolar pressures produced with the super syringe method were compared with calculated dynostatic pressures achieved during dynamic conditions at different compliance values in the lung model.

#### Patients:

The same patients as in Paper II were studied to demonstrate the clinical use of the dynostatic curve at various ventilator settings.



**Fig. 6.** During measurements of tracheal ( $P_{Trachea}$ ) and alveolar pressures ( $P_{Alveoli}$ ) in the lung model, inspiratory ( $R_I$ ) and expiratory resistances ( $R_E$ ) were varied by inserting a one-way circle system between the artifical trachea and the lung model with different resistance blocks.

#### Results

Lung model: Comparisons of direct measured alveolar pressure and calculated alveolar pressure, using the dynostatic algorithm.

- 1. During dynamic conditions at different ventilator settings with both VC and PC ventilation and the same inspiratory and expiratory resistances, the coefficients of regression ( $r^2$ ), for comparisons of directly measured and calculated alveolar pressures were between 0.981 and 0.999. The regression equations differed very little from the line of equality, being  $P_{dyn} = 0.98 P_{alv} 0.02$  for VC ventilation and  $P_{dyn} = 0.95 P_{alv} + 0.05$  for PC ventilation.
- 2. When inspiratory and expiratory resistances were varied between 2.3:1 and 1:2.3 during dynamic conditions with VC and PC ventilation and the same ventilator settings, the coefficient of regression ( $r^2$ ) for comparisons of directly measured and calculated alveolar pressure remained above 0.95, the slope ( $\alpha$ ) varied from 0.8 to 1.2 and the constant (K) between -0.09 and 1.42.
- When static and dynostatic P/V-curves were compared at different compliance in the lung model, the compliance of the static P/V-curves was 49, 35 and 20 mL/cmH<sub>2</sub>O and that of

the corresponding dynostatic P/V-curves during VC ventilation 49, 34 and 20 and during PC ventilation 50, 34 and 20 mL/cmH<sub>2</sub>O (fig. 7).

#### Patients:

No lower inflection point was seen in patients during normal ventilator treatment. Overdistension was easily detected with increasing tidal volume and PEEP but occurred successively, so an upper inflection zone would be a better description than a point. Development of intrinsic PEEP with increased inspiratory time was also easily detected. The behaviour of the dynostatic P/V-curve within the tracheal P/V-loop is dependent on the flow velocity and lies closer to the inspiratory/expiratory limb, which has a lower flow velocity (fig. 7).



**Fig. 7.** Successive increase of PEEP from 4 to 8 and 12  $cmH_2O$  caused development overdistension. The ventilator mode is VC ventilation and the tidal volume was kept the same.

A mathematical manipulation of the dynostatic algorithm in one of the patients revealed that on doubling the expiratory resistance in relation to the inspiratory resistance the dynostatic curve was shifted to the left (closer to the expiratory limb because of lower flow velocity) by less than 3 cmH<sub>2</sub>O. A corresponding less than 3 cmH<sub>2</sub>O shift to the right was seen when the inspiratory resistance was calculated at double the expiratory resistance (fig. 8).



Comparison of a semistatic P/V-curve, constructed from end-inspiratory plateau pressures at different tidal volumes during VC ventilation, and dynostatic P/V-curves showed a greater tendency to overdistension which the static curve did not reveal. (fig. 9).



Fig. 9. Tidal volumes were increased during VC ventilation with inspiratory time 25% and endexpiratory pause 10%. The difference in the shape of the dynostatic P/V-curves is caused by the increase in flow velocity and reveals a much greater tendency to overdistension than the semistatic P/V-curve created with endexpiratory pauses.

#### Conclusions

- There was excellent agreement between calculated alveolar pressures acquired with the dynostatic method and directly measured alveolar pressures when the inspiratory and expiratory resistances were equal in a lung model.
- When the inspiratory and expiratory resistances were varied in a lung model, a difference of 2.3 times did not cause a serious deterioration of the correlation and regression between the directly measured alveolar pressure and the calculated dynostatic pressure.
- There was excellent agreement between static and dynostatic P/V-curves in a lung model.
- In patients, a lower inflection point could not be identified with the dynostatic curve during normal tidal breathing at 20 breaths/min. Overdistension and intrinsic PEEP were easily seen. Overdistension was more clearly detected than with a semistatic P/V-curve.
- The dynostatic method is capable of providing breath-to-breath analysis of alveolar pressures during dynamic conditions.

## Paper IV:

Direct tracheal pressure measurements, essential for safe and accurate dynamic monitoring of respiratory mechanics. A laboratory study.

#### Aim

To investigate factors that may influence the resistance between the Y-piece and trachea causing difficulties in interpreting values obtained during dynamic conditions at the Y-piece or ventilator, and to evaluate a clinical method for direct measurement of tracheal pressures to overcome these problems, i.e. by introducing a catheter through the lumen of the endotracheal tube.

#### Method

*Influences on tube resistance:* The effect on the pressure drop between the Y-piece and trachea of connecting a swivel connector and a humidification device to an endotracheal tube with 7 mm i.d. was studied during constant flow, between 10 and 100 L/min, in both the inspiratory and expiratory direction. The effect of secretions inside the endotracheal lumen on resistance was investigated during dynamic conditions by injecting 1 and 2 mL of gel into an endotracheal tube with an i.d. of 6, 7 and 8 mm (fig. 10).

Intraluminal catheters for direct measurement of tracheal pressures: A catheter with o.d. 2 mm and i.d. 0.9 mm was used for the studies. The catheter response time was studied by measuring the pressure fall after bursting a balloon and comparing it with a control pressure in the trachea. The effect of the position of an end-hole or side-hole catheter's tip in relation to the tip of the endotracheal tube was investigated during constant flow between 10 and 100 L/min in both the inspiratory and expiratory direction. The catheter tip was positioned 4 and 2 cm below the endotracheal tube tip, at the tip and 2 and 4 cm above the tip (fig.10).



**Fig. 10.** The set-up used during the experiments. The pressure difference between the trachea and Y-piece was measured with different connectors and gel injected in the tube lumen. A tracheal catheter was inserted through the tube lumen with either an end-hole or a side-hole and either air or liquid-filled and studied regarding response time and position. The airway pressures measured with the tracheal catheter were compared with a reference pressure measured through the side hole in the tracheal model.

#### Results

#### Influences on endotracheal tube resistance:

Influence of different connectors: The mean pressure difference between the Y-piece and trachea increased 15 ± 10 % (over a flow range of 10 - 100 L/min) as the swivel connector and humidification device respectively were connected to the endotracheal tube. The mean pressure difference over the endotracheal tube and connectors was 32 ± 19% greater during flow in the expiratory compared to the inspiratory direction.

- 2. Influence of secretions on resistance: At a constant inspiratory flow of  $39.4 \pm 0.5$  L/min, the resistance of all the endotracheal tubes increased significantly (p < 0.05) when 1 and 2 mL of gel were injected into their lumens. Intrinsic PEEP developed with a 6 mm i.d. tube with 2 mL of gel in the lumen. The pressure drop over a 7 mm i.d. endotracheal tube at a flow of 40 L/min was  $6.5 \pm 0.5$  cmH<sub>2</sub>O without gel and  $14.4 \pm 1.7$  and  $33 \pm 4.4$  cmH<sub>2</sub>O with 1 and 2 mL of gel respectively.
- 3. Calculation of tracheal pressures from Y-piece pressure measurements: It was not possible to calculate the tracheal pressures from Y-piece pressures using a published algorithm and constants [149] for this purpose after injection of gel into the tube lumen (fig 11).



**Fig. 11.** The right column shows the directly measured tracheal pressure (thick black line) and the calculated tracheal pressure (grey) from pressure (thin black line) and flow measurements at the Y-piece according to Guttmann [149] in an ETT with i.d. 7 mm without and with 1 mL of gel deposited in the tube. The corresponding P/V-loops are shown in the column to the right. With 1 mL of gel inside the tube lumen, the calculated tracheal pressure showed a marked false increase during inspiration and a false decrease during expiration.

#### Direct measurements of tracheal pressures

- Catheter response time: There was no delay between the catheter and the reference pressure measured in the tracheal model. The 10 – 90% response time of the different catheters was 4 msec for the air-filled catheters and 12 msec for the liquid-filled ones. There was no difference between catheters with an end hole and a side hole.
- Influence of catheter position: Pressure measurements with an end-hole catheter were less sensitive to position than those with a side-hole catheter. The pressure difference between an end-hole catheter positioned 2 cm above the endotracheal tube tip and 4 cm below the tip was less than 1.5 cm H<sub>2</sub>O (fig. 13).



**Fig. 13.** Pressure differences between reference pressure in the tracheal model and a tracheal catheter inserted through the ETT with either an end hole or a side hole during constant flow in either the inspiratory or expiratory direction. The tracheal catheters were positioned 4 and 2 cm below the tip (+4 and +2, solid symbols) of the endotracheal tube, at the tip of the tube (0, star symbol) and 2 and 4 cm above the tube tip (-2 and -4, open symbols) inside the tube lumen. The range in pressure differences between the end-hole catheter and the reference pressure is very small from 2 cm above the ETT tip to 4 cm distal to it (-0.07  $\pm$  0.37 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, range -0.9 - 1.5 cmH<sub>2</sub>O).

The difference between end and side-hole catheters is explained by their difference in measuring kinetic and static airway pressures. When air flow passes a central constriction as during expiration (trachea to tube), static energy will be converted to kinetic energy according to the increase in flow velocity. This will cause a side-hole catheter, which only measures static energy, to show a larger pressure drop than an end-hole catheter, which measures static plus kinetic pressures during expiration.

#### Conclusions

- Different tube connections and secretions inside the tube lumen cause variances in the endotracheal tube resistance. The influence of secretions is much greater than that of connections.
- Calculation of tracheal pressures from pressure measurements at the Y-piece may lead to considerable errors as the flow profile may be affected by connectors and secretions of the endotracheal tube.
- Direct tracheal airway pressure measurements can be accomplished with high precision by simple means and can be used in combination with Y-piece pressures to detect tube obstruction.
- Direct tracheal pressure measurements can be performed with an end-hole catheter, either air or liquid-filled, positioned from 2 cm above to 2 cm below the tip of the endotracheal tube.

### Paper V

Manoeuvre-free, on-line, "static" respiratory system, lung and chest wall mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment

#### Aim

To evaluate the use of the dynostatic algorithm to describe changes in respiratory mechanics in patients with ALI and ARDS at different ventilator settings during on-going ventilator treatment and to validate its reproducibility.

#### Methods:

Ten patients with ALI and ARDS were studied. The same ventilator setting during both VC and PC ventilation was repeated three times during the measurement period to validate the reproducibility of the measurements (VC: Tidal volume 8 mL/kg, PEEP 8 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, inspiratory time 25%, end-inspiratory pause 10%, 20 breaths/min. PC: Tidal volume 8 mL/kg, PEEP 8 cmH<sub>2</sub>O, inspiratory time 33%, no end-inspiratory pause, 20 breaths/min). Respiratory mechanics were studied by successively increasing tidal volume (4, 8 and 12 mL/kg) and PEEP (4, 8 and 12 cmH<sub>2</sub>O). In four of the patients respiratory mechanics were studied during low flow inflation. i.e. VC ventilation, 50% inspiratory time, respiratory rate 6/min, TV between 1000 and 1500 mL (giving a flow rate of 12 -18 L/min) at zero end-expiratory pressure.

#### Calculation of respiratory mechanics

The total respiratory system: A complete dynamic tracheal P/V-loop was analysed using the dynostatic algorithm, creating a dynostatic P/V-curve representing alveolar pressure. This curve was then used for calculation of compliance in two ways: A *single-value compliance* (SVC) for the entire breathing cycle was calculated by best linear fit of the whole dynostatic P/V-curve using the least square method. The slope of the best linear fit curve provided the compliance value. A *volume-dependent compliance* (VDC) for the initial, middle and final parts of the dynostatic P/V-curve was determined by analysis of alveolar pressure differences at 5-15%, 45-55% and 85-95% of the tidal volume (fig. 14).



Fig. 14. The upper figure shows an example of single value compliance (SVC) for the whole breath. for the total respiratory system (TOT), the chest wall (CW) and the lung (LUNG) calculated as the best linear fit of the P/V-curves using the least square method. The slope of the best linear fit curve gives the compliance value  $(mL/cmH_2O)$  shown by the figures above each curve. The lower figure shows an example of initial (INI), middle (MID) and final (FIN) volume-dependent compliance (VDC) within the breath for the total respiratory system (TOT) and the lung (LUNG). The corresponding compliance values are also shown. The same breath is analysed in both figures.

*The chest wall:* The oesophageal pressure curve was smoothed over sections of 8 measurement points to decrease pressure variations caused by heart oscillations. As we did not observe any hysteresis in the oesophageal P/V-loop, a mean value of the inspiratory and expiratory limbs at isovolume levels during inspiration and expiration was calculated, producing a *mean chest wall P/V-curve*. To obtain a *single compliance value* for the chest wall compliance, a best linear fit of this curve using the least square method was calculated. As the pressure changes of the mean chest wall P/V-curve were less than 4 cmH<sub>2</sub>O within the breath in all of the patients, and because it was susceptible to cardiac oscillations, it was not considered of value to calculate volume-dependent compliance values for this P/V-curve (fig. 14).

The lung: A lung pressure curve was calculated as the pressure differences between the tracheal and the smoothed oesophageal pressure curves and displayed as a lung P/V-loop. This lung P/V-loop was then used for calculation of a lung dynostatic P/V-curve using the dynostatic algorithm. This dynostatic lung P/V-curve was then treated in the same manner as described above; a best linear fit curve using the least square method was calculated to get a *single compliance value* for the whole breath and the *volume-dependent compliance* values of the initial, middle and final parts of the tidal volume were also calculated (fig. 14).

#### Results

#### Single-value compliance:

The reproducibility of SVC was excellent, as shown by coefficients of variance of 3.1 - 6.6%. Both total respiratory system and lung compliance decreased significantly (p <0.05 - 0.01) with increasing PEEP and tidal volume while the changes in chest wall compliance did not change (ns). Large differences in individual responses were noted. Chest wall compliance was approximately twice as high as the lung compliance,  $159 \pm 6$  vs.  $80 \pm 5$  mL/cmH<sub>2</sub>O during VC ventilation and  $157 \pm 7$  vs.  $74 \pm 4$  mL/cmH<sub>2</sub>O during PC ventilation (p <0.001) at all ventilator settings.

#### Volume-dependent compliance

1. Total respiratory system: The reproducibility of volume-dependent compliance measurements was satisfactory as shown by coefficients of variance of 5.1 - 9.2%. At all ventilator settings, the total respiratory system compliance was highest at the initial segment and decreased successively through the middle and final parts of the dynostatic P/V-curve (p <0.01 - 0.001). This successive decrease in compliance became more prominent with increasing PEEP and increasing tidal volume. A lower inflection point above 4 cmH<sub>2</sub>O was not detected in any of the patients during normal ventilation and there was no definitive point of overinflation but a gradual decrease in compliance.

2. The lung: The coefficients of variance for the lung volume-dependent compliance were higher than for the total curve (8.7 - 18%). There was a statistically significant successive decrease of the volume-dependent compliance from the initial segment through the middle and final parts of the lung dynostatic P/V-curve at all ventilator settings (p <0.05 - 0.001).

There was also a successive decrease in compliance in the final and middle segments with increasing PEEP and tidal volume but not as prominent as in the total dynostatic P/V-curve.

#### Respiratory mechanics during low flow inflation

Lower inflection "points" were detected in three, and an upper inflection "point" in one, of four patients. However, they were positioned at different levels in the dynostatic P/V-curve and the inspiratory limb of the tracheal P/V-loop. The low flow inflation method, based only on the inspiratory limb of the tracheal P/V-loop, is subject to errors because of the pressure drop from the trachea to the alveoli. In contrast the dynostatic algorithm utilises the whole tracheal P/V-loop to calculate the dynostatic P/V-curve. Due to low inspiratory flow, the pressure increase is very slow during the start of inspiration giving ample time for the alveoli to collapse, possibly explaining the difference between respiratory mechanics during normal tidal breathing and low flow inflation (fig. 15).

#### Low flow inflation

**Tidal breathing** 



**Fig 15.** The left hand column shows development of respiratory mechanics in two patients during low flow inflation. Signs of lower inflection "points" are evident at different sites in the total respiratory system dynostatic P/V-curve (P/V-DYN TOT) and the inspiratory limb of the tracheal P/V-loop. The P/V-curves of the chest wall (P/V-MEAN CW) and lung (P/V-DYN Lung) are also shown. In the lower figure, the lower inflection point of the total respiratory system P/V-dynostatic curve is due to a lower inflection in the chest wall, which is not seen in the lung. In the right hand column respiratory mechanics during normal tidal breathing in the same two patients are shown, displaying the P/V-curves for the total respiratory system (TOT), chest wall (CW) and lung (Lung). The upper figure during increasing PEEP (4, 8 and 12 cmH<sub>2</sub>O) and the lower during increasing tidal volume (TV 4, 8 and 12 mL/kg). Both figures reveal the successive decrease of volume-dependent compliance in the total respiratory system and lung dynostatic P/V-curves within each breath and the enhancement of this phenomenon with increasing PEEP and tidal volums.

#### Conclusions

- The monitoring methods presented allow partitioning of total respiratory system mechanics into their lung and chest wall components and reveal changes in compliance within each breath, on-line, during normal ventilator therapy.
- Low coefficients of variance during repeated measurements at the same ventilator settings indicate a good accuracy of the monitoring method.
- Single-value compliance for the entire breath, using the least square method to obtain a best linear fit of the dynostatic P/V-curve, is a valid method of evaluating respiratory mechanics in a simplified manner.
- Volume-dependent compliance revealed a statistically significant successive decrease in compliance from the initial segment through the middle and final parts in both the total respiratory system and the lung.
- No lower inflection was detected in the dynostatic P/V-curves during normal tidal breathing with a respiratory rate of 20.
- A lower inflection appeared during low flow inflation, indicating the time dependency of respiratory mechanics.
- Because of the high individual variation in respiratory mechanics, which can reflect both the underlying pathology and the different stages of the disease, all patients with ALI/ARDS should be monitored thoroughly during the course of their disease to optimise ventilator settings and avoid ventilator-induced lung injury.

# Discussion

The studies presented have demonstrated the possibility of utilising common equipment to monitor respiratory mechanics, on-line, without interrupting or altering the ventilator treatment. The patient's response to different ventilator settings can be followed on-line and the total respiratory system partitioned into its lung and chest wall components. Such a system has a great potential as an aid in the clinical decision process of choosing the most appropriate ventilator settings to individualise treatment and minimise the risk of producing ventilator-induced lung injury.

## **Airway Pressure Measurements**

About two-thirds of the resistance between the Y-piece and alveoli is caused by the endotracheal tube. This will not have any effect on airway pressure measurements during static conditions, but static methods of measuring P/V-curves are seldom applied clinically. During dynamic conditions, airway pressures measured at the Y-piece will be distorted by the resistance of the endotracheal tube. All monitoring of dynamic respiratory mechanics should therefore be based on tracheal airway pressures as they will exclude endotracheal tube resistance during inspiration and include it during expiration. Two ways have been proposed to accomplish this, *calculation of tracheal pressures* by using pressure values at the Y-piece and known resistance factors of the endotracheal tube [149] and *direct measurement of tracheal pressures* by introducing a pressure line through the lumen of the endotrachel tube [150].

A group led by Guttmann has advocated calculating tracheal pressures continuously for the purpose of compensating for the endotracheal tube resistance during ventilator treatment using coefficients measured in vitro for calculation of tube resistance [149]. This method has also been used with the aim of monitoring respiratory mechanics [157]. However, not only the endotracheal tube will affect airway pressure measured at the Y-piece or ventilator. It will also be influenced by different tube connections and highly affected by secretions inside the tube lumen. Changes in the position or angulation of the distal endotracheal tube may also

cause profound changes in its resistance [158]. All this makes it difficult, if not impossible, to calculate endotracheal tube resistance reliably from pressure measurements at the Y-piece and implies that direct measurement of tracheal pressures is necessary to obtain correct values. However, this necessitates insertion of a pressure line through the lumen of the endotracheal tube and positioning its end close to the tip of the tube, which has certain technical implications.

Theoretically, a side-hole catheter has been preferred as it will measure static pressure in all circumstances. Navalesi [150] evaluated the use of a side-hole catheter for this purpose and found a large difference when the catheter tip was positioned above the tip of the endotracheal tube compared to below it, or an 8% overestimation during inspiration and 41% underestimation during expiration. This is due to the fact that when flow passes a central constriction, as during expiration (trachea to tube), static energy will be converted to kinetic energy according to the increase in flow velocity, causing a side-hole catheter to measure a lower airway pressure when positioned inside the tube (the mean velocity will be about ten times higher in an ETT with i.d. 7 mm than in a trachea with i.d. 22 mm). The pressure difference between trachea and Y-piece will therefore seem less and tube resistance will be underestimated.

End-hole catheters have been used to some extent for direct measurement of tracheal airway pressures for research [131] but have not been evaluated as extensively as side-hole catheters. Holst [159] reported less than 3% difference in pressure values between end-hole and side-hole catheters when positioned below the tip of a tracheostomy tube during sinusoidal flow in a lung model, however.

We have used end hole catheters in our studies as they are easier to obtain than side hole catheters. They are also easier to flush clean than side hole catheters if obstructed by secretions. The influence of the 3 and 2 mm o.d. catheters on endotracheal tube resistance in corresponding tubes used in the patients was measured in a model and confirmed that a 2 mm o.d. and 0.9 mm i.d. catheter had sufficient response time for airway pressure measurements both when air or liquid filled.

We found end-hole and side-hole catheters to give similar pressure values when positioned at or below the tip of the endotracheal tube. However, when inside the tube lumen and during
expiration the end-hole catheter gave pressure values closer to a reference value in the trachea, than a side-hole catheter. The difference was less than  $1.5 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$  at flow values of 10 - 100 L/min. The reason for this is that an end-hole catheter will measure static pressure minus dynamic pressure during inspiration but static pressure plus kinetic pressure during expiration. Tracheal pressure can therefore be measured accurately by using an end-hole catheter with its tip placed 2 cm above or below the tip of the endotracheal tube.

The method presented here to measure tracheal pressures directly can certainly be improved and it would be a great advantage if a lumen in the wall of the endotracheal tube could allow for direct measurements or insertion of a pressure line.

### The use of Dynamic Pressure/Volume Loops

The combination of volume and direct tracheal pressure measurements to display P/V-loops gives valuable information about respiratory mechanics and enables visual identification of their features. Directly measured tracheal pressures will provide correct end-inspiratory and end-expiratory pressures, irrespective of the ventilatory mode, enabling correct calculations of conventional single-value compliance without end-inspiratory and end-expiratory pauses. A prolonged end-expiratory pause to measure intrinsic PEEP is therefore unnecessary, as are end-inspiratory pauses, which are hardly utilised except during VC ventilation. During PC ventilation, the end-inspiratory flow will not be sufficiently low to allow determination of static pressures. Further, dynamic P/V-loops based on tracheal pressure measurements will also reveal the development of overdistension within the breath independent of the ventilatory mode.

P/V-loops based on Y-piece pressure measurements mainly reflect the endotracheal tube resistance during inspiration and the low resistance of the outlet valve in the respirator during expiration. In our studies, we mimicked the effect of secretions inside the endotracheal tube lumen by injecting clinically relevant amounts of gel into it. P/V-loops based on Y-piece pressures measurements became highly distorted and calculation of tracheal pressures using the algorithm and coefficients suggested by the Guttmann group [149] became erroneous and

were much more similar to the Y-piece pressures than the directly measured tracheal pressures.

Just by measuring tracheal pressures, instead of Y-piece pressures, a major improvement in monitoring of respiratory mechanics is achieved and an important step towards alveolar pressures is taken.

### Calculation of Alveolar Pressure - the Dynostatic Algorithm

The respiratory system is undisputedly a dynamic system. However, static or semistatic methods have been considered the most appropriate way to describe its behaviour even though the dependence of respiratory mechanics on volume, flow and frequency has been well established [118-123,151]. However, static measurement methods have seldom been used clinically because of their slowness and technical complexity. It therefore seems reasonable that dynamic measurements might be of more value than static ones. The term "dynostatic pressure" is used as a description of what static measurements have only been able to identify before, namely the alveolar pressure, but during dynamic conditions.

The dynostatic algorithm was developed to calculate alveolar P/V-curves and enable visualisation of them on-line. It is based on the assumption that at isovolume levels during inspiration and expiration the inspiratory and expiratory resistances are equal [160]. Isovolume planes of inspiration and expiration are created at all sampling points during a breathing cycle, creating pairs of points on the inspiratory and expiratory limbs, holding information on flow and tracheal pressure, beside the volume, at each point. For each isovolume plane, the alveolar pressure is calculated according to the dynostatic algorithm:  $P_{dynostatic} = (P_{insp} \times \dot{V}_{exp} - P_{exp} \times \dot{V}_{insp}) / (\dot{V}_{exp} - \dot{V}_{insp})$ . All the isovolume planes provide one point and together they create the dynostatic alveolar P/V-curve.

The most important question concerning the dynostatic algorithm is the assumption of equal resistance at isovolume values during inspiration and expiration. There are various methods of measuring/calculating airway resistance but no consensus as to which one reflects the "true" situation in the respiratory system most accurately. Studies using a method based on rapid

occlusion at mid-inspiratory and mid-expiratory volumes differ between inspiratory and expiratory resistances at an isovolume level. They have shown that in healthy patients and in patients with ARDS the values of inspiratory and expiratory resistance are almost identical, only higher in ARDS patients. In patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, the expiratory resistance was 2.5 times higher than the inspiratory resistance [131,132].

Evaluation of the performance of the dynostatic algorithm at different inspiratory and expiratory resistances in a lung model verified that at inspiratory/expiratory resistance ratios between 2.3:1 and 1:2.3 the algorithm calculated alveolar pressures highly satisfactorily [160]. These resistance ratios are well above the ratios that healthy individuals and ARDS patients had and close to the ratio in COPD patients. If a reliable method of calculating the volume-dependent airway resistance becomes available, a correction factor might easily be included in the dynostatic algorithm.

The dynostatic algorithm provides the possibility of viewing the development of the dynostatic alveolar P/V-curve on-line, during on-going ventilator treatment, and even following how it changes instantaneously with changes in ventilator settings.

The dynostatic alveolar P/V-curve describes the behaviour of the respiratory system during on-going ventilator treatment and therefore not only represents the compliance of the respiratory system but is also influenced by its inhomogeneities and viscoelastic components, which depend on flow, respiratory rate and volume [119,120,122].

In contrast to this, static or semistatic alveolar P/V-curves represent the behaviour of the respiratory system at zero or continuous low flow, a state that is never encountered during normal breathing or ventilator treatment. This information is then used to predict the behaviour of the respiratory system during dynamic conditions. However, it is not clear what information such data provides [113].

It is therefore probably not appropriate to compare measurements acquired during on-going ventilator treatment in patients with the dynostatic method with static/semistatic methods obtained during a state of no flow/low flow as they will be measuring a dynamic system under different conditions.

# Partitioning of the Respiratory System – the Chest Wall and Lung

In spite of the fact that valuable information about respiratory mechanics can be obtained by separating lung and chest wall mechanics, such measurements are rare in clinical practice [110]. This is probably due to problems encountered in measuring pleural pressure, which is difficult to obtain in patients [161], or its surrogate, oesophageal pressure, when using the conventional method of a balloon catheter. The correspondence between pleural pressure and oesophageal pressure has been debated through the years, especially measurements in the supine position, which will be influenced by the weight of the mediastinal structures on the oesophagus [162-168]. It is generally accepted, however, that even if the oesophageal pressure might be overestimated in the supine position, a correctly positioned catheter will reflect intrathoracic pressure changes appropriately [169].

The conventional method of measuring oesophageal pressure is by introducing a 10 cm long balloon with a circumference of 1 cm, sealed over a thin catheter, into the mid part of the oesophagus and filling it with 0.5 to 1 mL of air [169]. Correct positioning is evaluated by measuring airway and oesophageal deflections simultaneously during an inspiratory effort against an occluded airway [156]. The use of balloon catheters has certain disadvantages. The introduction and manipulation of a balloon catheter in the unconscious and muscle-relaxed patient is difficult but has been partly solved by attaching the balloon to a normal stomach tube [170] or providing a protecting tube around the balloon catheter during insertion [145]. The pressure measurements may differ in vitro and in vivo and the amount of inflated air may have an effect on pressure measurements, the balloon may cause contractions of the oesophageal wall, leading to artefacts, and the adequate balloon characteristics are still debated [171,172]. Although the balloon catheter is 10 cm long, it does not measure "average" pressure over its length as the air bubble will migrate to the area were the pressure is lowest and thus only measure pressure over a short section in the oesophagus [173]. An advantage of the air-filled balloon catheter is that it provides relative pressure values directly and does not require positioning of the pressure receptor at zero level, i.e. the same height as the catheter tip. However, the balloon catheter has never gained popularity in the intensive care unit.

Fluid-filled catheters have been used both in adults and in infants to measure oesophageal pressure but have never gained widespread acceptance [10,161,174]. A disadvantage of fluid-filled catheters is that it can be difficult to obtain relative pressure values because of hydrostatic factors requiring the pressure receptor to be at the same height as the catheter tip. Fluid-filled catheters will also show larger artefacts from cardiac oscillations as they do not have the same damping mechanisms as balloon catheters. An advantage is that their response time is inherently high [169].

We have improved the liquid-filled catheter methodology by using a liquid-filled doublelumen stomach tube (Salem<sup>TM</sup>) to measure the oesophageal pressure through its narrower lumen. This type of catheter is easy to insert, cheap and probably available in every intensive care unit. It allows pressure measurements over only a small section of the oesophagus but such measurements have been proved to give reliable results [175,176].

As a dynamic occlusion test to verify the position of the oesophageal catheter is not possible in muscle-relaxed patients, we positioned the catheter in the oesophagus where the pressure curve showed maximal respiratory-related pressure fluctuations and minimal pressure variations related to cardiac activity, as has been described previously [173,176]. We then learned about the rib cage compression occlusion test to verify the position of the oesophageal catheter which has been used in humans and animals [145,177] and been compared with the dynamic occlusion test [178]. We compared the pressure fluctuation method and the rib cage compression occlusion test to position the oesophageal catheter and found good agreement. With these positioning methods, there is no need to disconnect the patient from the ventilator or change the PEEP level the patient is treated with. We also compared the fluid-filled, double-lumen stomach tube to with an oesophageal balloon catheter and found them of equal value.

In Paper I we studied patients during an open abdominal operation. Repeated measurements were performed at the same ventilator settings on three occasions. The resulting coefficients of variation were fairly high 8, 11 and 26 % for the total respiratory system, chest wall and lung compliance respectively. The open abdominal cavity and on-going surgery influenced the compliance values obtained and might have led to variations in pressure measurements. In Paper V studies were performed on ventilator-treated ICU patients with the oesophageal catheter positioned first according to pressure fluctuations and then its position verified by the

rib cage compression occlusion test. Here the mean corresponding coefficients of variance at all ventilator settings were considerably lower, 3.4, 5.4 and 5.7 % for the total respiratory system, chest wall and lung compliance respectively, indicating a high accuracy and reproducibility of the measurement methods.

### Integration of Monitoring Methods - On-line Respiratory Mechanics of the Total Respiratory System, Chest Wall and Lung

The monitoring methods presented in this thesis, i.e. calculation of dynostatic P/V-curves and the simplified method of monitoring oesophageal pressures, were combined to study respiratory mechanics in patients with ALI/ARDS. This enabled on-line monitoring of the total respiratory system compliance and its chest wall and lung components within every breath.

The results are expressed as *single-value compliance* for the whole breath, calculated as the best linear fit using the least square method of the P/V-curves, and as *volume-dependent compliance* for the total respiratory system and lung separating the compliance of each breath into initial (5-15% of tidal volume), middle (45-55% of tidal volume) and final (85-95% of tidal volume) compliance values for the total respiratory system and lung. Only single-value compliance was calculated for the chest wall as oesophageal pressure variations were low and a subject to artefacts caused by cardiac oscillations.

Using these methods, large individual variations in this group of patients were detected, both in compliance values and in responses to different ventilator settings. The accuracy of the measurement methods was verified by low coefficients of variance in both single-value and volume-dependent compliance values during repeated measurements at the same ventilator settings.

*Single-value compliance* was presented as an attempt to create a more accurate analogue to conventional compliance, which is only calculated between endpoints of inspiration and expiration without considering the development of compliance between them. This method showed the same development as volume-dependent compliance, i.e. a statistically significant

successive decrease in compliance of the total respiratory system and lung with increasing PEEP and tidal volume. Changes in chest wall compliance were not significant but its values were approximately twice as high as lung compliance. Chest wall compliance thus plays a minor role when lung compliance is low, which will become more prominent in later phases of ARDS. The transmission of airway pressure to the pleural space will also decrease with decreasing lung compliance, causing the chest wall compliance to be overestimated [179].

*Volume-dependent compliance* describes the development of compliance within the breath. No lower inflection point was detected during normal tidal breathing in any of the patients included in the studies. There was a statistically significant successive decrease in compliance from the initial segment through the middle and final parts which came more prominent with increasing PEEP and tidal volume indicating an increase in overdistension.

Similar results were observed in 8 out of 14 patients by Mols et al [157], who used the recently introduced SLICE method [180], for volume-dependent compliance values, obtained during dynamic measurements. He also showed a large variance between patient values. The SLICE method is based on an enhanced linear multiregression analysis.

### Dynamic versus Static/Semistatic Measurements of Alveolar Pressure

Static/semistatic methods do not reflect the "only true" pressure/volume relationship in the respiratory system as their results will be influenced by the volume history and recruitment [131,147]. They probably only describe the behaviour of the respiratory system during the state of no flow/low flow at the time the measurements are performed.

In contrast to this, the dynostatic alveolar P/V-curve represents the behaviour of the respiratory system during on-going ventilator treatment and will reflect the influences of volume, flow and time dependence of the respiratory system [119,120,122].

No lower inflection point in the dynstatic P/V-curve was identified in any of the patients studied during normal tidal breathing, at a frequency of 20 breaths/min. However, during low flow inflation lower inflection points were detected in the dynostatic P/V-curve in three of

four patients tested. The slow rise in pressure during low flow inspiration gives ample time for the alveoli to collapse but this might be hindered during normal tidal breathing because of the short time between end-expiration and start-inspiration [181]. The lower inflection point might thus be an artefact due to the measurement technique itself, i.e. low flow inflation.

In a recent animal study, low flow inflation was used to identify respiratory mechanics and measurements performed at different PEEP levels. The authors found no correlation between oxygen transport and respiratory mechanics (i.e. a lower inflection point and static compliance) and concluded that there was no PEEP value that was optimal with respect to ideal mechanical stress and oxygen delivery [67]. Identification of a lower inflection point with static methods is therefore no guarantee for optimal ventilator settings and dynamic parameters might therefore be a more appropriate guideline for setting the ventilator.

The effect of PEEP is often unpredictable in individual patients and depends on a variety of factors that are poorly understood and determination of the optimal PEEP requires careful ventilatory and hemodynamic evaluation [68]. This emphasises further the need for continuous monitoring of respiratory mechanics to follow the interaction between ventilation and circulation in critically ill patients as the respiratory mechanics vary markedly between patients and change over time, as does circulation.

The need to monitor circulation continuously has been understood and the term hemodynamics is well known. In this thesis, a new term for the continuous monitoring of ventilation, based on the monitoring methods presented, is proposed: *Spirodynamics*.

### **Clinical Implications**

*Spirodynamics*, the monitoring concept presented in this thesis, is based on continuous and simultaneous sampling and display of data during on-going ventilator treatment.

- It uses ordinary monitoring equipment with the addition of simple and inexpensive methods for direct monitoring of the tracheal and oesophageal pressures and a straightforward algorithm to analyse the data.
- It allows for monitoring of the alveolar P/V-curve on-line and partitioning of the total respiratory system in its lung and chest wall components.
- It creates a possibility to individualise ventilator treatment and has the potential to reduce the risk of ventilator-induced lung injury.

In current editorials and opinion papers in the literature, the risk and consequences of ventilator-induced lung injury have been emphasised, as has the need for simple, rapid, safe and reproducible bedside monitoring methods to provide information on how to set the ventilator based on analysis of the P/V-curve [6,20,21,50,104,182,183]. The monitoring concept presented in this thesis has the potential to fulfil these requirements.

# **General conclusions**

- Oesophageal pressures can be easily and accurately measured with a liquid-filled, doublelumen stomach tube.
- Tracheal pressures can be measured directly with an end-hole catheter introduced through the endotracheal tube lumen with its tip positioned 2 cm above or below the tip of the endotracheal tube.
- It is difficult, if not impossible, to estimate tracheal pressures from pressure measurements at the Y-piece or ventilator.
- The dynostatic algorithm provides a reliable estimate of alveolar pressures during dynamic conditions between inspiratory/expiratory airway resistance ratios of 2.3:1 and 1:2.3.
- The dynostatic algorithm reveals a successive decrease of compliance through the initial, middle and final parts of a volume-dependent dynostatic P/V-curve at all ventilatory settings in patients with ALI/ARDS.
- The successive decrease in volume-dependent compliance increases with increasing PEEP and tidal volumes, indicating increased overdistension.
- No lower inflections points were seen during normal tidal breathing but were detected during low flow inflation, indicating that the low flow inflation method itself might give rise to its formation.

# Acknowledgements

I wish to express my sincere gratitude to:

**Ola Stenqvist**, my scientific and clinical tutor and friend, for his superb guidance ever since I came to Sahlgrenska. His innovative ideas, enthusiasm, encouragement, warmth and humour have made this work possible. However, neither of us will probably ever go near a waterbased lung model again without wearing a wetsuit!

**Stefan Lundin**, my tutor and friend, for his excellent guidance and support. His constant optimism and generosity combined with a sharp methodological insight have been invaluable for me. However, within this group of "serious-minded people" his witticisms could always enrich the cheerful atmosphere!

**Søren Søndergård**, my brother in research and friend, for his truly unselfish assistance in so many ways and for sharing his profound knowledge in the fields of mathematics, computers, programming, respiratory physiology and linguistics. However, because of this I am "abysmally" indebted to you!

My co-authors **Kari Lie Karlsen**, for her generous support, and **Jan Wiklund** for his invaluable help with computers and programming

All my friends and colleagues at the Department of Anaesthesia and Intensive Care for their encouragement and pleasant collaboration.

The tolerant and helpful staff of the Departments of Anaesthesia, Intensive Care and Biomedical Engineering.

And, most of all, I thank my precious family, Guðrún, Snorri, Ásdís and Dagur, for being there.

This work has been supported by grants from the Medical Faculty at Göteborg University and Göteborg Medical Society.

## References

- 1. The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. *N Engl J Med* 2000: 342: 1301-1308.
- Falke KJ, Pontoppidan H, Kumar A, Leith DE, Geffin B, Laver MB. Ventilation with end-expiratory pressure in acute lung disease. J Clin Invest 1972: 51: 2315-2323.
- Suter PM, Fairley B, Isenberg MD. Optimum end-expiratory airway pressure in patients with acute pulmonary failure. N Engl J Med 1975: 292: 284-289.
- Matamis D, Lemaire F, Harf A, Brun-Buisson C, Ansquer JC, Atlan G. Total respiratory pressure-volume curves in the adult respiratory distress syndrome. *Chest* 1984: 86: 58-66.
- Amato MB, Barbas CS, Medeiros DM, Magaldi RB, Schettino GP, Lorenzi-Filho G, Kairalla RA, Deheinzelin D, Munoz C, Oliveira R, Takagaki TY, Carvalho CR. Effect of a protective-ventilation strategy on mortality in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. *N Engl J Med* 1998: 338: 347-354.
- Ranieri VM, Slutsky AS. Respiratory physiology and acute lung injury: the miracle of Lazarus. *Intensive Care Med* 1999: 25: 1040-1043.
- Tobin M. Monitoring respiratory mechanics in spontaneously breathing patients. In: Tobin M, ed. Principles and practice of intensive care monitoring. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1997:617-654.
- Clements J. Lung surface tension and surfactant: The early years. In: West J, ed. Respiratory physiology: People and ideas. New York: Oxford University press, 1996:208-229.
- Comroe J. Lags. Retrospectroscope, insights into medical discovery. Menlo Park: Von Gehr Press, 1977:106-109.
- Dornhorst A, Leathart G. A method of assessing the mechanical properties of lungs and air passages. *Lancet* 1952: ii: 109-111.
- Sykes S. The cheerful centenarian, or the founder of laryngoscopy. Essays on the first hundred years of anaesthesia. Vol. 2. London: Churchill Livingstone, 1982:95-113.

- 12. Stenqvist O: Endotracheal intubation trauma. An experimental evaluation of pressure induced ischemia, tube - laryngeal wall pressures and a clinical study on the ventilatory properties of narrow tubes, Laboratory of Experimental Biology and the Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive Care. Göteborg, Göteborg University, 1979
- Comroe J. Inflation-1904 Model. Retrospectroscope, insights into medical discovery. Menlo Park: Von Gehr Press, 1977:110-113.
- Wackers GL. Modern anaesthesiological principles for bulbar polio: manual IPPR in the 1952 polio-epidemic in Copenhagen. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 1994: 38: 420-431.
- Parker JC, Hernandez LA, Peevy KJ. Mechanisms of ventilator-induced lung injury. Crit Care Med 1993: 21: 131-143.
- 16. Macklin M, Macklin C. Malignant interstitial emphysema of the lungs and mediastinum as an important occult complication in many respiratory diseases and other conditions: An interpretation of the clinical literature in the light of laboratory experiment. *Medicine* 1944: 23: 281-352.
- Asmundsson T, Kilburn KH. Complications of acute respiratory failure. Ann Intern Med 1969: 70: 487-495.
- Zwillich CW, Pierson DJ, Creagh CE, Sutton FD, Schatz E, Petty TL. Complications of assisted ventilation. A prospective study of 354 consecutive episodes. *Am J Med* 1974: 57: 161-170.
- Pingleton SK. Complications of acute respiratory failure. Am Rev Respir Dis 1988: 137: 1463-1493.
- Dreyfuss D, Saumon G. From ventilator-induced lung injury to multiple organ dysfunction? *Intensive Care Med* 1998: 24: 102-104.
- Slutsky AS, Tremblay LN. Multiple system organ failure. Is mechanical ventilation a contributing factor? Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1998: 157: 1721-1725.
- Ranieri VM, Suter PM, Tortorella C, De Tullio R, Dayer JM, Brienza A, Bruno F, Slutsky AS. Effect of mechanical ventilation on inflammatory mediators in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 1999: 282: 54-61.

- 23. Verbrugge SJ, Sorm V, van 't Veen A, Mouton JW, Gommers D, Lachmann B. Lung overinflation without positive end-expiratory pressure promotes bacteremia after experimental Klebsiella pneumoniae inoculation. *Intensive Care Med* 1998: 24: 172-177.
- 24. Nahum A, Hoyt J, Schmitz L, Moody J, Shapiro R, Marini JJ. Effect of mechanical ventilation strategy on dissemination of intratracheally instilled Escherichia coli in dogs. *Crit Care Med* 1997: 25: 1733-1743.
- Ranieri VM, Giunta F, Suter PM, Slutsky AS. Mechanical ventilation as a mediator of multisystem organ failure in acute respiratory distress syndrome. JAMA 2000: 284: 43-44.
- 26. Dreyfuss D, Saumon G. Ventilator-induced lung injury: lessons from experimental studies. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1998: 157: 294-323.
- 27. Capellier G, Maupoil V, Boussat S, Laurent E, Neidhardt A. Oxygen toxicity and tolerance. *Minerva Anestesiol* 1999: 65: 388-392.
- Deby-Dupont G, Deby C, Lamy M. Oxygen therapy in intensive care patients: A vital poison. In: Vincent J, ed. 1999 Yearbook of intensive care and emergency medicine 1999. Berlin: Springer-Verlag, 1999:417-432.
- Pelosi P, Gattinoni L. Respiratory mechanics in ARDS: a siren for physicans? Intensive Care Med 2000: 26: 653-656.
- Marini JJ. Pressure-targeted, lung-protective ventilatory support in acute lung injury. *Chest* 1994: 105: 1098-115S.
- 31. Webb HH, Tierney DF. Experimental pulmonary edema due to intermittent positive pressure ventilation with high inflation pressures. Protection by positive end-expiratory pressure. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1974: 110: 556-565.
- 32. Dreyfuss D, Basset G, Soler P, Saumon G. Intermittent positive-pressure hyperventilation with high inflation pressures produces pulmonary microvascular injury in rats. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1985: 132: 880-884.
- 33. Kolobow T, Moretti MP, Fumagalli R, Mascheroni D, Prato P, Chen V, Joris M. Severe impairment in lung function induced by high peak airway pressure during mechanical ventilation. An experimental study. Am Rev Respir Dis 1987: 135: 312-315.
- 34. Dreyfuss D, Soler P, Basset G, Saumon G. High inflation pressure pulmonary edema. Respective effects of high airway pressure, high tidal volume, and positive end-expiratory pressure. Am Rev Respir Dis 1988: 137: 1159-1164.

- 35. Parker JC, Hernandez LA, Longenecker GL, Peevy K, Johnson W. Lung edema caused by high peak inspiratory pressures in dogs. Role of increased microvascular filtration pressure and permeability. Am Rev Respir Dis 1990: 142: 321-328.
- Carlton DP, Cummings JJ, Scheerer RG, Poulain FR, Bland RD. Lung overexpansion increases pulmonary microvascular protein permeability in young lambs. J Appl Physiol 1990: 69: 577-583.
- 37. Tsuno K, Miura K, Takeya M, Kolobow T, Morioka T. Histopathologic pulmonary changes from mechanical ventilation at high peak airway pressures. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1991: 143: 1115-1120.
- 38. Dreyfuss D, Saumon G. Role of tidal volume, FRC, and end-inspiratory volume in the development of pulmonary edema following mechanical ventilation. Am Rev Respir Dis 1993: 148: 1194-1203.
- Tremblay L, Valenza F, Ribeiro SP, Li J, Slutsky AS. Injurious ventilatory strategies increase cytokines and c-fos m-RNA expression in an isolated rat lung model. J Clin Invest 1997: 99: 944-952.
- 40. Bouhuys A. Physiology and musical instruments. *Nature* 1969: 221: 1199-1204.
- 41. Brower RG, Shanholtz CB, Fessler HE, Shade DM, White P, Jr., Wiener CM, Teeter JG, Dodd-o JM, Almog Y, Piantadosi S. Prospective, randomized, controlled clinical trial comparing traditional versus reduced tidal volume ventilation in acute respiratory distress syndrome patients. *Crit Care Med* 1999: 27: 1492-1498.
- 42. Brochard L, Roudot-Thoraval F, Roupie E, Delclaux C, Chastre J, Fernandez-Mondejar E, Clementi E, Mancebo J, Factor P, Matamis D, Ranieri M, Blanch L, Rodi G, Mentec H, Dreyfuss D, Ferrer M, Brun-Buisson C, Tobin M, Lemaire F. Tidal volume reduction for prevention of ventilator-induced lung injury in acute respiratory distress syndrome. The Multicenter Trial Group on Tidal Volume reduction in ARDS. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1998: 158: 1831-1838.
- 43. Stewart TE, Meade MO, Cook DJ, Granton JT, Hodder RV, Lapinsky SE, Mazer CD, McLean RF, Rogovein TS, Schouten BD, Todd TR, Slutsky AS. Evaluation of a ventilation strategy to prevent barotrauma in patients at high risk for acute respiratory distress syndrome. Pressure- and Volume-Limited Ventilation Strategy Group. N Engl J Med 1998: 338: 355-361.

- 44. Ware LB, Matthay MA. The acute respiratory distress syndrome. *N Engl J Med* 2000: 342: 1334-1349.
- Robertson B. Lung surfactant. In: Robertson B, Van Golde L, Batenburg J, eds. Pulmonary surfactant. Amsterdam: Elsevier, 1984:383-418.
- Mead J, Takishima T, Leith D. Stress distribution in lungs: a model of pulmonary elasticity. J Appl Physiol 1970: 28: 596-608.
- 47. Argiras EP, Blakeley CR, Dunnill MS, Otremski S, Sykes MK. High PEEP decreases hyaline membrane formation in surfactant deficient lungs. Br J Anaesth 1987: 59: 1278-1285.
- Corbridge TC, Wood LD, Crawford GP, Chudoba MJ, Yanos J, Sznajder JI. Adverse effects of large tidal volume and low PEEP in canine acid aspiration. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1990: 142: 311-315.
- Muscedere JG, Mullen JB, Gan K, Slutsky AS. Tidal ventilation at low airway pressures can augment lung injury. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1994: 149: 1327-1334.
- 50. Hudson LD. Protective ventilation for patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. *N Engl J Med* 1998: 338: 385-387.
- Kawano T, Mori S, Cybulsky M, Burger R, Ballin A, Cutz E, Bryan AC. Effect of granulocyte depletion in a ventilated surfactant-depleted lung. J Appl Physiol 1987: 62: 27-33.
- 52. Chiumello D, Pristine G, Slutsky AS. Mechanical ventilation affects local and systemic cytokines in an animal model of acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999: 160: 109-116.
- 53. von Bethmann AN, Brasch F, Nusing R, Vogt K, Volk HD, Muller KM, Wendel A, Uhlig S. Hyperventilation induces release of cytokines from perfused mouse lung. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1998: 157: 263-272.
- 54. Bone RC. Toward a theory regarding the pathogenesis of the systemic inflammatory response syndrome: what we do and do not know about cytokine regulation. *Crit Care Med* 1996: 24: 163-172.
- 55. Meduri GU, Headley S, Kohler G, Stentz F, Tolley E, Umberger R, Leeper K. Persistent elevation of inflammatory cytokines predicts a poor outcome in ARDS. Plasma IL-1 beta and IL-6 levels are consistent and efficient predictors of outcome over time. *Chest* 1995: 107: 1062-1073.

- 56. Montgomery AB, Stager MA, Carrico CJ, Hudson LD. Causes of mortality in patients with the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis 1985: 132: 485-489.
- 57. Lichtwarck-Aschoff M, Nielsen JB, Sjostrand UH, Edgren EL. An experimental randomized study of five different ventilatory modes in a piglet model of severe respiratory distress. *Intensive Care Med* 1992: 18: 339-347.
- 58. Rothen HU, Sporre B, Engberg G, Wegenius G, Hedenstierna G. Re-expansion of atelectasis during general anaesthesia: a computed tomography study. Br J Anaesth 1993: 71: 788-795.
- 59. Sjostrand UH, Lichtwarck-Aschoff M, Nielsen JB, Markstrom A, Larsson A, Svensson BA, Wegenius GA, Nordgren KA. Different ventilatory approaches to keep the lung open. *Intensive Care Med* 1995: 21: 310-318.
- 60. Lachmann B. Open up the lung and keep the lung open. *Intensive Care Med* 1992: 18: 319-321.
- Böhm S, Vazquez de Anda G, Lachman B. The open lung concept. In: Vincent J, ed. 1998 Yearbook of Intensive care and emergency medicine. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 1998:430-440.
- 62. Suter PM. Let us recruit the lung and keep an open mind. *Intensive Care Med* 2000: 26: 491-492.
- 63. Murray IP, Modell JH, Gallagher TJ, Banner MJ. Titration of PEEP by the arterial minus end-tidal carbon dioxide gradient. *Chest* 1984: 85: 100-104.
- 64. Gattinoni L, Pesenti A, Bombino M, Baglioni S, Rivolta M, Rossi F, Rossi G, Fumagalli R, Marcolin R, Mascheroni D, et al. Relationships between lung computed tomographic density, gas exchange, and PEEP in acute respiratory failure. *Anesthesiology* 1988: 69: 824-832.
- 65. Brunet F, Jeanbourquin D, Monchi M, Mira JP, Fierobe L, Armaganidis A, Renaud B, Belghith M, Nouira S, Dhainaut JF, et al. Should mechanical ventilation be optimized to blood gases, lung mechanics, or thoracic CT scan? *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1995: 152: 524-530.
- 66. Punt CD, Schreuder JJ, Jansen JR, Hoeksel SA, Versprille A. Tracing best PEEP by applying PEEP as a RAMP. *Intensive Care Med* 1998: 24: 821-828.
- 67. Lichtwarck-Aschoff M, Hedlund AJ, Nordgren KA, Wegenius GA, Markstrom AM, Guttmann J, Sjostrand UH. Variables used to set PEEP in the lung lavage model are poorly related. *Br J Anaesth* 1999: 83: 890-897.

- 68. De Backer D. The effects of positive end-expiratory pressure on the splanchnic circulation. *Intensive Care Med* 2000: 26: 361-363.
- Kiefer P, Nunes S, Kosonen P, Takala J. Effect of positive end-expiratory pressure on splanchnic perfusion in acute lung injury. *Intensive Care Med* 2000: 26: 376-383.
- Slutsky AS. Mechanical ventilation. American College of Chest Physicians' Consensus Conference. *Chest* 1993: 104: 1833-1859.
- 71. Gattinoni L, Pesenti A, Mascheroni D, Marcolin R, Fumagalli R, Rossi F, Iapichino G, Romagnoli G, Uziel L, Agostoni A, et al. Low-frequency positivepressure ventilation with extracorporeal CO2 removal in severe acute respiratory failure. JAMA 1986: 256: 881-886.
- 72. Hickling KG, Henderson SJ, Jackson R. Low mortality associated with low volume pressure limited ventilation with permissive hypercapnia in severe adult respiratory distress syndrome. *Intensive Care Med* 1990: 16: 372-377.
- Ashbaugh DG, Bigelow DB, Petty TL, Levine BE. Acute respiratory distress in adults. *Lancet* 1967: 2: 319-323.
- 74. Russell J, Walley K. Overwiew, clinical evaluation and chest radiology of ARDS. In: Russell J, Walley K, eds. Acute respiratory distress syndrome. A comprehensive clinical approach. New York: Cambridge University press, 1999:6-27.
- 75. Murray JF, Matthay MA, Luce JM, Flick MR. An expanded definition of the adult respiratory distress syndrome. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1988: 138: 720-723.
- 76. Doyle RL, Szaflarski N, Modin GW, Wiener-Kronish JP, Matthay MA. Identification of patients with acute lung injury. Predictors of mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995: 152: 1818-1824.
- 77. Heffner JE, Brown LK, Barbieri CA, Harpel KS, DeLeo J. Prospective validation of an acute respiratory distress syndrome predictive score. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995: 152: 1518-1526.
- 78. Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, Carlet J, Falke K, Hudson L, Lamy M, Legall JR, Morris A, Spragg R. The American-European Consensus Conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1994: 149: 818-824.
- Villar J, Slutsky AS. The incidence of the adult respiratory distress syndrome. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1989: 140: 814-816.

- Garber B, Hébert P. The epidemiology of ARDS. In: Russell J, Walley K, eds. Acute respiratory distress syndrome. A comprehensive clinical approach. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1999:28-47.
- 81. Luhr OR, Antonsen K, Karlsson M, Aardal S, Thorsteinsson A, Frostell CG, Bonde J. Incidence and mortality after acute respiratory failure and acute respiratory distress syndrome in Sweden, Denmark, and Iceland. The ARF Study Group. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999: 159: 1849-1861.
- Suchyta MR, Clemmer TP, Orme JF, Jr., Morris AH, Elliott CG. Increased survival of ARDS patients with severe hypoxemia (ECMO criteria). *Chest* 1991: 99: 951-955.
- Milberg JA, Davis DR, Steinberg KP, Hudson LD. Improved survival of patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS): 1983-1993. JAMA 1995: 273: 306-309.
- 84. Wright J. The pathology of ARDS. In: Russell J, Walley K, eds. Acute respiratory distress syndrome. A comprehensive clinical approach. New York: Cambridge University press, 1999:48-62.
- 85. Gattinoni L, Pelosi P, Suter PM, Pedoto A, Vercesi P, Lissoni A. Acute respiratory distress syndrome caused by pulmonary and extrapulmonary disease. Different syndromes? Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1998: 158: 3-11.
- 86. Ranieri VM, Brienza N, Santostasi S, Puntillo F, Mascia L, Vitale N, Giuliani R, Memeo V, Bruno F, Fiore T, Brienza A, Slutsky AS. Impairment of lung and chest wall mechanics in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: role of abdominal distension. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997: 156: 1082-1091.
- Puybasset L, Cluzel P, Gusman P, Grenier P, Preteux F, Rouby J. Regional distribution of gas and tissuue in accurate respiratory distress syndrome. I. Consequences for lung morphology. *Intensive Care Med* 2000: 26: 857-869.
- Kirby RR, Downs JB, Civetta JM, Modell JH, Dannemiller FJ, Klein EF, Hodges M. High level positive end expiratory pressure (PEEP) in acute respiratory insufficiency. *Chest* 1975: 67: 156-163.
- Pepe PE, Hudson LD, Carrico CJ. Early application of positive end-expiratory pressure in patients at risk for the adult respiratory-distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 1984: 311: 281-286.

86

- Carlon GC, Howland WS, Ray C, Miodownik S, Griffin JP, Groeger JS. Highfrequency jet ventilation. A prospective randomized evaluation. *Chest* 1983: 84: 551-559.
- 91. Lessard MR, Guerot E, Lorino H, Lemaire F, Brochard L. Effects of pressurecontrolled with different I:E ratios versus volume-controlled ventilation on respiratory mechanics, gas exchange, and hemodynamics in patients with adult respiratory distress syndrome. *Anesthesiology* 1994: 80: 983-991.
- 92. Fort P, Farmer C, Westerman J, Johannigman J, Beninati W, Dolan S, Derdak S. High-frequency oscillatory ventilation for adult respiratory distress syndrome--a pilot study. *Crit Care Med* 1997: 25: 937-947.
- 93. Mure M, Martling CR, Lindahl SG. Dramatic effect on oxygenation in patients with severe acute lung insufficiency treated in the prone position. *Crit Care Med* 1997: 25: 1539-1544.
- 94. Nakos G, Tsangaris I, Kostanti E, Nathanail C, Lachana A, Koulouras V, Kastani D. Effect of the prone position on patients with hydrostatic pulmonary edema compared with patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome and pulmonary fibrosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000: 161: 360-368.
- 95. Zapol WM, Snider MT, Hill JD, Fallat RJ, Bartlett RH, Edmunds LH, Morris AH, Peirce ECd, Thomas AN, Proctor HJ, Drinker PA, Pratt PC, Bagniewski A, Miller RG, Jr. Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in severe acute respiratory failure. A randomized prospective study. *Jama* 1979: 242: 2193-2196.
- 96. Hirschl RB, Pranikoff T, Wise C, Overbeck MC, Gauger P, Schreiner RJ, Dechert R, Bartlett RH. Initial experience with partial liquid ventilation in adult patients with the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Jama 1996: 275: 383-389.
- 97. Lundin S, Mang H, Smithies M, Stenqvist O, Frostell C. Inhalation of nitric oxide in acute lung injury: results of a European multicentre study. The European Study Group of Inhaled Nitric Oxide. *Intensive Care Med* 1999: 25: 911-919.
- 98. van Heerden PV, Barden A, Michalopoulos N, Bulsara MK, Roberts BL. Doseresponse to inhaled aerosolized prostacyclin for hypoxemia due to ARDS. *Chest* 2000: 117: 819-827.

87

- 99. Anzueto A, Baughman RP, Guntupalli KK, Weg JG, Wiedemann HP, Raventos AA, Lemaire F, Long W, Zaccardelli DS, Pattishall EN. Aerosolized surfactant in adults with sepsis-induced acute respiratory distress syndrome. Exosurf Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Sepsis Study Group. N Engl J Med 1996: 334: 1417-1421.
- 100. Morris AH, Wallace CJ, Menlove RL, Clemmer TP, Orme JF, Jr., Weaver LK, Dean NC, Thomas F, East TD, Pace NL, et al. Randomized clinical trial of pressure-controlled inverse ratio ventilation and extracorporeal CO2 removal for adult respiratory distress syndrome. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1994: 149: 295-305.
- 101. Burke WC, Nahum A, Ravenscraft SA, Nakos G, Adams AB, Marcy TW, Marini JJ. Modes of tracheal gas insufflation. Comparison of continuous and phase-specific gas injection in normal dogs. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1993: 148: 562-568.
- 102. De Robertis E, Sigurdsson SE, Drefeldt B, Jonson B. Aspiration of airway dead space. A new method to enhance CO2 elimination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999: 159: 728-732.
- 103. Lethvall S, Söndergaard S, Karason S, Lundin S, Stenqvist O. Minimizing deadspace using an insertable coaxial inner tube in a conventional endotracheal tube. *Intensive Care Med* 1999: 35: S336.
- 104. Tobin MJ. Culmination of an era in research on the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 2000: 342: 1360-1361.
- 105. Comroe J. Premature science and immature lungs. Part 1. Some premature discoveries. Retrospectroscope, insights into medical discovery. Menlo Park: Von Gehr Press, 1977:140-148.
- So K, Lachmann B. 1995 Surfactant therapy in respiratory failure. In: Vincent J, ed. Yearbook of intensive care and emergency medicine. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 1995:52-58.
- Brochard L. Respiratory pressure-volume curves. In: Tobin M, ed. Principles and practice of intensive care monitoring. New York: McGraw Hill, 1998:597-616.
- 108. Martynowicsz M, Hubmayt R. Mechanics of regional lung expansion in acute respiratory distress syndrome. In: Vincent J, ed. 1999 Yearbook of intensive care and emergency medicine. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 1999:252-268.

- 109. Amato MB, Barbas CS, Medeiros DM, Schettino GdP, Lorenzi Filho G, Kairalla RA, Deheinzelin D, Morais C, Fernandes EdO, Takagaki TY, et al. Beneficial effects of the "open lung approach" with low distending pressures in acute respiratory distress syndrome. A prospective randomized study on mechanical ventilation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995: 152: 1835-1846.
- Mergoni M, Volpi A, Rossi A. Inflection point and alveolar recruitment i ARDS.
  In: Vincent J, ed. 1997 Yearbook of intensive and critical care medicine. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 1997:556-567.
- Hickling KG. The pressure-volume curve is greatly modified by recruitment. A mathematical model of ARDS lungs. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1998: 158: 194-202.
- 112. Jonson B, Richard JC, Straus C, Mancebo J, Lemaire F, Brochard L. Pressurevolume curves and compliance in acute lung injury: evidence of recruitment above the lower inflection point. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999: 159: 1172-1178.
- Jonson B, Svantesson C. Elastic pressure-volume curves: what information do they convey? *Thorax* 1999: 54: 82-87.
- 114. Carney DE, Bredenberg CE, Schiller HJ, Picone AL, McCann UG, Gatto LA, Bailey G, Fillinger M, Nieman GF. The mechanism of lung volume change during mechanical ventilation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999: 160: 1697-1702.
- Bone RC. Diagnosis of causes for acute respiratory distress by pressure-volume curves. *Chest* 1976: 70: 740-746.
- 116. Gattinoni L, Pesenti A, Caspani ML, Pelizzola A, Mascheroni D, Marcolin R, Iapichino G, Langer M, Agostoni A, Kolobow T, et al. The role of total static lung compliance in the management of severe ARDS unresponsive to conventional treatment. *Intensive Care Med* 1984: 10: 121-126.
- 117. D'Angelo E. Static and dynamic behaviour of the respiratory system. In: Milic-Emili J, ed. Applied physiology in respiratory mechanics. Milano: Springer Verlag, 1998:39-49.
- 118. Barnas GM, Campbell DN, Mackenzie CF, Mendham JE, Fahy BG, Runcie CJ, Mendham GE. Lung, chest wall, and total respiratory system resistances and elastances in the normal range of breathing. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1992: 145: 110-113.

- 119. Barnas GM, Mills PJ, Mackenzie CF, Ashby M, Sexton WL, Imle PC, Wilson PD. Dependencies of respiratory system resistance and elastance on amplitude and frequency in the normal range of breathing. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1991: 143: 240-244.
- Eissa NT, Ranieri VM, Corbeil C, Chasse M, Robatto FM, Braidy J, Milic-Emili
  J. Analysis of behavior of the respiratory system in ARDS patients: effects of flow, volume, and time. *J Appl Physiol* 1991: 70: 2719-2729.
- 121. Prezant DJ, Aldrich TK, Karpel JP, Park SS. Inspiratory flow dynamics during mechanical ventilation in patients with respiratory failure. Am Rev Respir Dis 1990: 142: 1284-1287.
- 122. Similowski T, Levy P, Corbeil C, Albala M, Pariente R, Derenne JP, Bates JH, Jonson B, Milic-Emili J. Viscoelastic behavior of lung and chest wall in dogs determined by flow interruption. J Appl Physiol 1989: 67: 2219-2229.
- 123. D'Angelo E, Calderini E, Torri G, Robatto FM, Bono D, Milic-Emili J. Respiratory mechanics in anesthetized paralyzed humans: effects of flow, volume, and time. J Appl Physiol 1989: 67: 2556-2564.
- 124. Lu Q, Vieira SR, Richecoeur J, Puybasset L, Kalfon P, Coriat P, Rouby JJ. A simple automated method for measuring pressure-volume curves during mechanical ventilation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999: 159: 275-282.
- 125. Gattinoni L, Mascheroni D, Basilico E, Foti G, Pesenti A, Avalli L. Volume/pressure curve of total respiratory system in paralysed patients: artefacts and correction factors. *Intensive Care Med* 1987: 13: 19-25.
- Dall'ava-Santucci J, Armaganidis A, Brunet F, Dhainaut JF, Nouira S, Morisseau D, Lockhart A. Mechanical effects of PEEP in patients with adult respiratory distress syndrome. J Appl Physiol 1990: 68: 843-848.
- 127. Musch G, Sparacino M, Pesenti A. Monitoring respiratory mechanics during controlled mechanical ventilation. In: Milic-Emili J, ed. Applied physiology in respiratory mechanics. Milano: Springer-Verlag, 1998:152-166.
- 128. Gottfried SB, Rossi A, Higgs BD, Calverley PM, Zocchi L, Bozic C, Milic-Emili J. Noninvasive determination of respiratory system mechanics during mechanical ventilation for acute respiratory failure. Am Rev Respir Dis 1985: 131: 414-420.

- 129. Gottfried SB, Rossi A, Calverley PM, Zocchi L, Milic-Emili J. Interrupter technique for measurement of respiratory mechanics in anesthetized cats. J Appl Physiol 1984: 56: 681-690.
- 130. Levy P, Similowski T, Corbeil C, Albala R, Pariente J, Milic-Emili J, Jonson B. A method for studying the static volume-pressure curves of the respiratory system during mechanical ventilation. J Crit Care 1989: 4: 83-89.
- 131. Jonson B, Beydon L, Brauer K, Mansson C, Valind S, Grytzell H. Mechanics of respiratory system in healthy anesthetized humans with emphasis on viscoelastic properties. J Appl Physiol 1993: 75: 132-140.
- Beydon L, Svantesson C, Brauer K, Lemaire F, Jonson B. Respiratory mechanics in patients ventilated for critical lung disease. *Eur Respir J* 1996: 9: 262-273.
- 133. Svantesson C, Drefeldt B, Jonson B. The static pressure-volume relationship of the respiratory system determined with a computer-controlled ventilator. *Clin Physiol* 1997: 17: 419-430.
- 134. Servillo G, De Robertis E, Coppola M, Blasi F, Rossano F, Tufano R. Application of a computerised method to measure static pressure volume curve in acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Intensive Care Med* 2000: 26: 11-14.
- 135. Sydow M, Burchardi H, Zinserling J, Ische H, Crozier TA, Weyland W. Improved determination of static compliance by automated single volume steps in ventilated patients. *Intensive Care Med* 1991: 17: 108-114.
- 136. Sydow M, Burchardi H. Influence of time an alveolar recruitment in acute lung injury. In: Vincent J, ed. 1995 Yearbook of intensive care and emergency medicine. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 1995:127-140.
- 137. Putensen C, Baum M, Koller W, Putz G. The PEEP wave: an automated technic for bedside determination of the volume/pressure ratio in the lungs of ventilated patients. *Anaesthesist* 1989: 38: 214-219.
- 138. Valta P, Takala J, Eissa NT, Milic-Emili J. Does alveolar recruitment occur with positive end-expiratory pressure in adult respiratory distress syndrome patients? *J Crit Care* 1993: 8: 34-42.
- 139. Fernandez R, Blanch L, Artigas A. Inflation static pressure-volume curves of the total respiratory system determined without any instrumentation other than the mechanical ventilator. *Intensive Care Med* 1993: 19: 33-38.

- 140. Ranieri VM, Mascia L, Fiore T, Bruno F, Brienza A, Giuliani R. Cardiorespiratory effects of positive end-expiratory pressure during progressive tidal volume reduction (permissive hypercapnia) in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Anesthesiology* 1995: 83: 710-720.
- 141. Ranieri VM, Giuliani R, Fiore T, Dambrosio M, Milic-Emili J. Volume-pressure curve of the respiratory system predicts effects of PEEP in ARDS: "occlusion" versus "constant flow" technique. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1994: 149: 19-27.
- Servillo G, Svantesson C, Beydon L, Roupie E, Brochard L, Lemaire F, Jonson B. Pressure-volume curves in acute respiratory failure: automated low flow inflation versus occlusion. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1997: 155: 1629-1636.
- 143. Rodriguez L, Marquer B, Mardrus P, Molenat F, Le Grand JL, Reboul M, Garrigues B. A new simple method to perform pressure-volume curves obtained under quasi-static conditions during mechanical ventilation. *Intensive Care Med* 1999: 25: 173-179.
- 144. Suratt PM, Owens D. A pulse method of measuring respiratory system compliance in ventilated patients. *Chest* 1981: 80: 34-38.
- 145. Green MD, Ho G, Polu H, Ma Z, Agarwal M, Hu P, Barnas GM. Automated system for detailed measurement of respiratory mechanics. J Clin Monit 1996: 12: 61-67.
- Mankikian B, Lemaire F, Benito S, Brun-Buisson C, Harf A, Maillot JP, Becker J. A new device for measurement of pulmonary pressure-volume curves in patients on mechanical ventilation. *Crit Care Med* 1983: 11: 897-901.
- 147. Svantesson C, Sigurdsson S, Larsson A, Jonson B. Effects of recruitment of collapsed lung units on the elastic pressure-volume relationship in anaesthetised healthy adults. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 1998: 42: 1149-1156.
- 148. Guttmann J, Eberhard L, Fabry B, Bertschmann W, Zeravik J, Adolph M, Eckart J, Wolff G. Time constant/volume relationship of passive expiration in mechanically ventilated ARDS patients. *Eur Respir J* 1995: 8: 114-120.
- 149. Guttmann J, Eberhard L, Fabry B, Bertschmann W, Wolff G. Continuous calculation of intratracheal pressure in tracheally intubated patients. *Anesthesiology* 1993: 79: 503-513.
- 150. Navalesi P, Hernandez P, Laporta D, Landry JS, Maltais F, Navajas D, Gottfried SB. Influence of site of tracheal pressure measurement on in situ estimation of endotracheal tube resistance. J Appl Physiol 1994: 77: 2899-2906.

- 151. Rossi A, Polese G, Milic-Emili J. Monitoring respiratory mechanics in ventilator-dependent patients. In: Tobin M, ed. Principles and practice of intensive care monitoring. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1998:553-596.
- 152. Varéne P, Jacquemin C. Airways resistance: a new method of computation. In: Bouyhuys A, ed. Airway dynamics: Physiology and pharmacology. Springfield: Charles C Thomas, 1970:99-108.
- 153. Hess D, Tabor T. Comparison of six methods to calculate airway resistance during mechanical ventilation in adults. *J Clin Monit* 1993: 9: 275-282.
- 154. Esteban A, Anzueto A, Alia I, Gordo F, Apezteguia C, Palizas F, Cide D, Goldwaser R, Soto L, Bugedo G, Rodrigo C, Pimentel J, Raimondi G, Tobin MJ. How is mechanical ventilation employed in the intensive care unit? An international utilization review. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000: 161: 1450-1458.
- 155. Luhr O, Karlsson M, Thorsteinsson A, Rylander C, Frostell C. The impact of respiratory variables on mortality in non-ARDS and ARDS patients requiring mechanical ventilation. *Intensive Care Med* 2000: 26: 508-517.
- 156. Baydur A, Behrakis PK, Zin WA, Jaeger M, Milic-Emili J. A simple method for assessing the validity of the esophageal balloon technique. Am Rev Respir Dis 1982: 126: 788-791.
- 157. Mols G, Brandes I, Kessler V, Lichtwarck-Aschoff M, Loop T, Geiger K, Guttmann J. Volume-dependent compliance in ARDS: proposal of a new diagnostic concept. *Intensive Care Med* 1999: 25: 1084-1091.
- 158. Loring SH, Elliott EA, Drazen JM. Kinetic energy loss and convective acceleration in respiratory resistance measurements. *Lung* 1979: 156: 33-42.
- 159. Holst M, Striem J, Hedenstierna G. Errors in tracheal pressure recording in patients with a tracheostomy tube--a model study. *Intensive Care Med* 1990: 16: 384-389.
- 160. Karason S, Sondergaard S, Lundin S, Wiklund J, Stenqvist O. A new method for non-invasive, manoeuvre-free determination of "static" pressure-volume curves during dynamic/therapeutic mechanical ventilation. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2000: 44: 578-585.
- Coates AL, Stocks J. Esophageal pressure manometry in human infants. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 1991: 11: 350-360.

- Mead J, McIlroy M, Selverstone N, Kriete B. Measurement of intraesophageal pressure. J Appl Physiol 1955: 7: 491-495.
- 163. Cherniak R, Farhi L, Armstrong B, Proctor D. A comparison of esophageal and intrapleural pressure in man. J Appl Physiol 1955: 8: 203-211.
- Petit J, Milic-Emili G. Measurement of endoesophageal pressure. J Appl Physiol 1958: 13: 481-485.
- 165. Ferris B, Mead J, Frank N. Effect of body position on esophageal pressure and measurement of pulmonary compliance. J Appl Physiol 1959: 14: 521-524.
- 166. Knowles J, Hong S, Rahn H. Possible errors using esophageal balloon in determination of pressure-volume characteristics of the lung and the thoracic cage. J Appl Physiol 1959: 14: 525-530.
- 167. Milic-Emili J, Mead J, Turner J, Glauser E. Improved technique for estimating pleural pressure from esophageal balloons. J Appl Physiol 1964: 19: 207-211.
- 168. Milic-Emili J, Mead J, Turner J. Topography of esophageal pressure as a function of posture in man. J Appl Physiol 1964: 19: 212-216.
- Zin W, Milic-Emili J. Esophageal pressure measurment. In: Tobin M, ed. Principles and practice of intensive care monitoring. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1998.
- 170. Leatherman NE. An improved balloon system for monitoring intraesophageal pressure in acutely ill patients. *Crit Care Med* 1978: 6: 189-192.
- 171. Hartford CG, Turner MJ, van Schalkwyk JM, Rogers GG. Frequency responses of infant air-balloon versus liquid-filled catheters for intra-esophageal pressure measurement. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 1997: 24: 353-363.
- 172. Buscher H, Valta P, Sydow M, Thies K, Burchardi H. Pressure signal transmission of five commercially available oesophageal balloon catheters. *Intensive Care Med* 2000: 26: 462-465.
- 173. Trop D, Peeters R, Van de Woestijne KP. Localization of recording site in the esophagus by means of cardiac artifacts. *J Appl Physiol* 1970: 29: 283-287.
- 174. Rothen HU, Roth F. Perfusion method to measure oesophageal pressure. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2000: 44: 354-355.
- Gilbert R, Peppi D, Auchincloss JH, Jr. Measurement of transdiaphragmatic pressure with a single gastric-esophageal probe. J Appl Physiol 1979: 47: 628-630.

- 176. Chartrand DA, Jodoin C, Couture J. Measurement of pleural pressure with oesophageal catheter-tip micromanometer in anaesthetized humans. Can J Anaesth 1991: 38: 518-521.
- 177. Lanteri CJ, Kano S, Sly PD. Validation of esophageal pressure occlusion test after paralysis. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 1994: 17: 56-62.
- 178. Ducros L, Similowski T, Derenne J-P. Validity of oesophageal pressure measurement for respiratory mechanics studies during ventilation. *Eur respir J* 1995: 8: 39S.
- 179. Jardin F, Genevray B, Brun-Ney D, Bourdarias JP. Influence of lung and chest wall compliances on transmission of airway pressure to the pleural space in critically ill patients. *Chest* 1985: 88: 653-658.
- 180. Guttmann J, Eberhard L, Fabry B, Zappe D, Bernhard H, Lichtwarck-Aschoff M, Adolph M, Wolff G. Determination of volume-dependent respiratory system mechanics in mechanically ventilated patients using the new SLICE method. *Technol Health* 1994: 2: 175-191.
- 181. Neumann P, Berglund JE, Mondejar EF, Magnusson A, Hedenstierna G. Dynamics of lung collapse and recruitment during prolonged breathing in porcine lung injury. J Appl Physiol 1998: 85: 1533-1543.
- Lewandowski K. Small tidal volumes large benefit? Intensive Care Med 1999: 25: 771-774.
- Lemaire F. ARDS and PV curves: the inseparable duet? Intensive Care Med 2000: 26: 1-2.

# **Original Papers**

### Paper I

A simplified method for separate measurements of lung and chest wall mechanics in ventilator-treated patients.

#### Paper II

Evaluation of pressure/volume loops based on intratracheal pressure measurements during dynamic conditions.

Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2000: 44: 571-577.

#### Paper III

A new method for non-invasive, manoeuvre-free determination of "static" pressure-volume curves during dynamic/therapeutic mechanical ventilation.

#### **Paper IV**

Direct tracheal airway pressure measurements, essential for accurate and safe monitoring of dynamic respiratory mechanics. A laboratory study.

### Paper V

Manoeuvre-free, on-line, "static" respiratory system, lung and chest wall mechanics during on-going ventilator treatment.

På grund av upphovsrättsliga skäl kan vissa ingående delarbeten ej publiceras här. För en fullständig lista av ingående delarbeten, se avhandlingens början.

Due to copyright law limitations, certain papers may not be published here. For a complete list of papers, see the beginning of the dissertation.



Digitaltryckt & Bunden Vasastadens Bokbinderi AB 2000



